# THE STATE OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE

# 2011



American Bar Association Criminal Justice Section

April 2011

# Editor: Myrna S. Raeder

Executive Editor: Jack Hanna Managing Editor: Kyo Suh

Project of the American Bar Association Criminal Justice Section

740 15<sup>th</sup> Street, NW Washington, DC 20005 (202) 662-1500 Fax (202) 662-1501 crimjustice@americanbar.org www.americanbar.org/groups/criminal justice

#### Copyright © 2011 by the American Bar Association

ISBN Number: 978-1-61632-981-5

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form or by any electronic or mechanical means including information storage and retrieval systems without permission in writing from the publisher except by a reviewer who may quote brief passages in review or for nonprofit educational and training use.

Chapter 5 of this book is reformatted from a version that appeared in Bloomberg Law Reports<sup>®</sup>, a a registered trademark and service mark of Bloomberg Finance L.P. © 2010 Bloomberg Finance L.P. Originally published by Bloomberg Finance L.P. Reprinted by permission.

For reprint inquiries, contact ABA Copyrights, (312) 988-6101, copyright@abanet.org

The views expressed herein represent the opinions of the authors and editors, and have not been approved by the House of Delegates or the Board of Governors of the American Bar Association. Accordingly, these views should not be construed as representing the policy of the American Bar Association unless adopted pursuant to its Bylaws.

Discounts are available for members of the Criminal Justice Section and books ordered in bulk. Special consideration is given to state bars, CLE programs, and other bar-related organizations. For book orders, inquire at the American Bar Association Service Center, 3231 North Clark St., Chicago, IL 60610. (312) 988-5522. www.ababooks.org

Printed in the United States of America.

#### CHAPTER 19

#### CAPITAL PUNISHMENT

# Ronald J. Tabak

#### I. OVERVIEW

#### **Recent Trends**

#### States Ending or Limiting the Death Penalty or Considering Repeal

On March 9, 2011, Illinois abolished the death penalty.<sup>1</sup> In signing the repeal bill, Governor Pat Quinn said that "I have concluded that our system of imposing the death penalty is inherently flawed. The evidence presented to me by former prosecutors and judges with decades of experience in the criminal justice system has convinced me that it is impossible to devise a system that is consistent, that is free of discrimination on the basis of race, geography or economic circumstance, and that always gets it right." Governor Quinn also decided to commute the sentences of those on Illinois' death row to life without parole.<sup>2</sup> Several months earlier, in October 2010, the Illinois Capital Punishment Reform Study Committee (established by the legislature in 2003) issued its sixth and final report,<sup>3</sup> which a columnist said had revealed that huge amounts had been spent in seeking the death penalty although very few death sentences had been imposed and that the threat of capital punishment had been used to secure guilty pleas and lesser sentences.<sup>4</sup> Leigh B. Bienen (who, coincidentally, was a member of the Committee) wrote in a law review article that since 2000, more than \$100 million had been spent through Illinois' Capital Litigation Trust Fund, during which 17 people (out of 500 against whom capital charges had been brought) were sentenced to death, 4 of whom were no longer on death row (2 due to reversals on appeals and 2 due to suicide).<sup>5</sup>

On March 18, 2009, New Mexico abolished the death penalty, although the two people already on death row still face execution.<sup>6</sup> New Jersey abolished the death penalty in December 2007.<sup>7</sup>

Illinois, New Jersey and New Mexico are the first three states to abolish the death penalty by legislative action since the 1960s.

In New York State, capital punishment has also become inoperative. In 2004, New York's highest court held unconstitutional a key provision of the death penalty law.<sup>8</sup> After comprehensive hearings, the New York legislature did not correct the constitutional flaw.<sup>9</sup> In October 2007, New York's highest court vacated New York's final death sentence.<sup>10</sup> In 2008, New York Governor Paterson ordered the dismantling of New York's death row.<sup>11</sup>

Maryland enacted a law in  $2009^{12}$  that limits "capital cases to those with biological or DNA evidence, a videotaped confession or a videotape linking the defendant to a homicide."<sup>13</sup>

Both houses of the Connecticut legislature voted in 2009 to abolish the death penalty. Governor M. Jodi Rell vetoed the bill, and her veto was not overridden.<sup>14</sup> In November 2010, Connecticut elected a new Governor, Daniel Malloy, who opposes capital punishment. He was attacked during the campaign for his anti-death penalty position, to which he adhered during an extremely high profile death penalty trial that was nearing its conclusion on election day.<sup>15</sup> His election has led many capital punishment opponents to hope that Connecticut would repeal the death penalty sometime during Governor Malloy's tenure.<sup>16</sup>

#### The State of Criminal Justice 2011

In Colorado, the House approved a death penalty repeal bill in 2009, but the Senate defeated it by a one vote.<sup>17</sup> In Montana, a death penalty repeal bill passed the Senate in 2009 but was tabled in the House Judiciary Committee on March 30, 2009. Montana's Senate again passed a death penalty repeal bill in February 2011.<sup>18</sup>

North Carolina enacted in August 2009 a Racial Justice Act, the second (in addition to Kentucky's) in the country. Under the new law, defendants prior to trial and death row inmates can seek to preclude prosecutors from seeking the death penalty or to have a death sentence overturned by showing that race had a significant impact on the decision to seek death or on the imposition of the death sentence. Statistical evidence can be used in seeking relief under the North Carolina Racial Justice Act, but prosecutors can seek to rebut it.<sup>19</sup> In 2011, many Republican legislators made repeal of North Carolina's Racial Justice Act a top priority.<sup>20</sup>

The 22-member New Hampshire Commission to Study the Death Penalty issued its final report in December 2010. The Commission voted 12-10 in favor of keeping the death penalty.<sup>21</sup> The majority report said that there have been only two capital punishment trials under the existing law in the last 50 years. It stated that there "seemed to be little or no disagreement that the state has been well served by its tradition of defining capital murder narrowly" and said that "New Hampshire might find itself challenged" if it expanded the death penalty.<sup>22</sup> The Commission also "concluded that the costs associated with death penalty prosecutions and incarceration significantly exceed the costs associated with First Degree Murder cases."<sup>23</sup>

On January 14, 2011, just before leaving office, Pennsylvania Governor Edward G. Rendell, a former District Attorney who has always ardently supported capital punishment, urged Pennsylvania's legislature to consider the future of the state's death penalty and its possible abolition. He noted that in his eight years as Governor, there had been no executions or even anything approaching a final execution date, although he had signed 119 execution warrants. He said that the death penalty is not a deterrent if there is a 15-year or longer period between handing down a death sentence and an execution. He stated that this type of time frame prevents closure for victims' survivors and friends, and frustrates the police. Noting that Congress and the Pennsylvania legislature to consider whether anything more could be done that would "significantly shorten" the number of years before an execution takes place while still permitting "thorough and exhaustive review of the facts and the law in each case." He said, "If you conclude that there is no avenue to achieve this, then I ask you to examine the merits of continuing to have the death penalty on the books – as opposed to the certainty of a life sentence without any chance of parole, pardon or commutation."<sup>24</sup>

An important resource showing that Pennsylvania does *not* provide what Governor Rendell described as "thorough and exhaustive review of the facts and the law in each case" is the American Bar Association's October 2007 assessment study of Pennsylvania's death penalty.<sup>25</sup> The American Bar Association (the "ABA") assessment team, whose members had "varying perspectives on the death penalty," concluded unanimously that Pennsylvania's death penalty system "fails to comply or only partially complies with many" ABA policies designed to assure fairness and accuracy, "and that many of these shortcomings are substantial."<sup>26</sup> The team identified the following "areas as most in need of reform": "Inadequate Procedures to Protect the Innocent"; "Failure to Protect Against Poor Defense Lawyering"; "No State Funding of Capital Indigent Defense Services"; "Inadequate Access to Experts and Investigators"; "Lack of Data on Death-Eligible Cases"; "Significant Limitations on Post-Conviction Relief"; "Significant Capital Juror Confusion"; and "Racial and Geographical Disparities in Pennsylvania's Capital Sentencing."<sup>27</sup> There has been little or no subsequent effort to address these problems or to implement the many recommendations made by the ABA assessment team.

## Continuing Significant Decline in Sentences of Death

There has been a significant drop in the number of death penalties being imposed. In 2009, 112 people were sentenced to death, the lowest number since the re-introduction of capital punishment following *Furman v. Georgia*.<sup>28</sup> The Death Penalty Information Center estimated in December 2010 that the total for 2010 would end up very slightly higher, at 114. Death sentences reached their peak at 315 in 1996 and have dropped 64% since then.<sup>29</sup>

The Death Penalty Information Center's executive director said that the high costs of capital punishment in economic hard times, the dangers of innocent people being executed and unfairness could be among the reasons for the decline in new death sentences. The executive director of the National Association of District Attorneys said that due to the lengthy time between sentences and executions, some families were requesting that prosecutors agree to life without parole instead of the death penalty, in order to have a degree of closure. The Associated Press reported that prosecutors also pointed to "lengthy sentences for violent criminals and programs to lower recidivism." It further reported that death penalty proponents noted the Supreme Court's having barred capital punishment for people with mental retardation and anyone under age 18 at the time of the crime.<sup>30</sup>

In both 2009 and 2010, new Texas death sentences were down 80% from the peak of 48 in 1999. The total for 2010, as of mid-December, was eight.<sup>31</sup> Meanwhile, among the capital punishment states with no new death sentences in 2010 were Georgia (which has over 100 death row inmates) and Missouri (which has about 60 death row inmates).<sup>32</sup>

#### Modest Decline in Executions in 2010, Affected by Lethal Injection Drug Shortage

The number of executions in the United States dropped from 98 in 1999 to 42 in 2007, a year in which many executions were stayed due to the Supreme Court's then-pending *Baze* case regarding the manner in which lethal injection is carried out. In 2008, executions resumed after the Supreme Court upheld Kentucky's lethal injection system. There were 37 executions in 2008. In 2009, executions rose to 52. In 2010, the number of executions dropped to 46. In Texas (which continues by far to lead the country in executions), there were 29% fewer executions in 2010 than in 2009. Part of the reason for the national decline in executions in 2010 was a nationwide shortage of one of the drugs used in lethal injections. Arizona executed one person after importing sodium thiopental from the United Kingdom, which later imposed restrictions on its export.<sup>33</sup>

Oklahoma began using pentobarbital, which has been used in euthanizing animals, first in a December 2010 execution and then on January 6, 2011. Oklahoma refused to identify the manufacturer whose pentobarbital it used, but said it had not purchased it from a veterinarian. A spokesman for Pfizer, whose subsidiary is a manufacturer of pentobarbital, said, "We sell exclusively to veterinarians [for use with dogs and cats] and we want it to be known that it's for veterinarian purposes alone." Other states were reportedly considering the use of pentobarbital for executions if sodium thiopental continued to be difficult to secure.<sup>34</sup> On January 21, 2011, Hospira, the only United States manufacturer of sodium thiopental, decided to permanently cease producing it. This reportedly could cause delays in many states' ability to execute people.<sup>35</sup>

On March 15, 2011, the Drug Enforcement Administration seized Georgia's supply of sodium thiopental from the prison at which Georgia's executions take place. The seizure seemed to be a response to a complaint from a death row inmate's lawyer. The attorney asserted that if (as indicated in response to an open records request) Georgia's Department of Corrections was importing sodium thiopental from a British distributor, that would violate the Controlled

Substances Act because Georgia does not have a federal license to important controlled substances. On March 16, 2011, Texas stated that it was going to begin using pentobarbital rather than sodium thiopental in executions – as Ohio (in addition to Oklahoma) had already done. Lundbeck Inc., a Danish company that manufactures pentobarbital, has advised states that it is "adamantly opposed" to pentobarbital's use in executions.<sup>36</sup>

# Public Opinion and Views of Law Enforcement, Conservatives and Editorial Boards

The decrease in capital sentencing in recent years is consistent with a significant drop in public support for capital punishment when the poll question includes life without parole as the (or an) alternative. The Gallup poll released on November 8, 2010 showed that when given that choice, 49% preferred the death penalty and 46% preferred life without parole.<sup>37</sup> Even when no alternative was mentioned, support for capital punishment was far lower than its peak of 80% in 1994. At 64%, it equaled its lowest level in the last 25 years.<sup>38</sup>

Later in November 2010, the Death Penalty Information Center issued the results of a comprehensive national poll conducted by Lake Research Partners in May 2010 that gave more options than in the Gallup poll. It showed that 61% would be prepared to replace the death penalty with life without parole plus restitution for the victim's family (favored by 39%), life without parole regardless of restitution (favored by 13%) or life with possibility of parole (favored by 9%). Also in this poll, 68% said that costs were at least a somewhat convincing argument against the death penalty and 65% favored replacing the death penalty with life without parole if the money saved were spent on crime prevention programs. Moreover, those polled ranked the death penalty as a lower budgetary priority than "emergency services, creating jobs, police and crime prevention, schools and libraries, public health services, and roads and transportation."<sup>39</sup>

In California (which has the country's largest death row), the Field poll released in July 2010 found that 42% preferred life without parole, compared to 41% preferring capital punishment. A decade earlier, in response to the same question, 37% had preferred life without parole while 44% had preferred capital punishment. When asked only the question of whether they favored capital punishment but without being given an alternative, 70% in the 2010 poll said yes.<sup>40</sup>

A *Washington Post* poll found that Marylanders favored life without parole over capital punishment by 49% to 40% – although when given no alternative, 60% said they supported the death penalty.<sup>41</sup>

Among those who are unenthusiastic about or opposed to capital punishment are many in law enforcement. A poll of 500 randomly selected police chiefs, released in 2009, found that greater use of capital punishment was "ranked last," at 1%, when they were queried as to the one most important way to lower violent crime. They also considered capital punishment "the least efficient" way to use the public's money to fight crime. Fifty-seven percent felt that "the death penalty does little to prevent violent crimes because perpetrators rarely consider the consequences when engaged in violence."<sup>42</sup>

Among those who supported the nearly successful effort to repeal Montana's death penalty in 2009 was John Connor, the state's chief special prosecutor for 21 years. He was involved in, among other things, 5 capital punishment cases in which prison inmates had killed other inmates and the prosecutions of 14 inmates for prison riot homicides in 1991. In an op-ed, he stated that he no longer believed that capital punishment is necessary to deter inmates serving life without parole from killing correctional officers. He said that "the death penalty is an incalculable drain on our limited criminal justice resources. It makes bizarre celebrities of the sentenced inmates while essentially ignoring the suffering that victims' families must endure through decades of legal scrutiny. And frankly, it lessens our own humanity." He added that the drop to zero in homicides in Montana's maximum security unit since the 1991 riots has not been due to capital punishment, which had existed before and didn't prevent those riots, but rather "better procedures and other positive changes to the management of the prison."<sup>43</sup>

In 2010, Washington State's Attorney General Rob McKenna stated that he was uncertain whether capital punishment was a good way to deal with the worst crimes. He said, "I could live without it frankly. I think it's very expensive, and the delays are inordinate, delaying closure for the victims' families."<sup>44</sup>

In November 2010, Indiana Attorney General Greg Zoeller stated, "It is time that we in the criminal justice system have a candid conversation about the economic impact of capital punishment in Indiana." He noted that the costs for a long capital punishment case can be very great for county governments. Given lower government revenues, he urged lawmakers and policymakers to examine the situation carefully.<sup>45</sup> Later that month, Fort Wayne's *Journal Gazette* commented that "[t]he death penalty is too costly and applied too unfairly. Life without the possibility of parole is the appropriate penalty – and far less costly to taxpayers."<sup>46</sup>

In August 2010, Ron McAndrew, a former warden in Florida and Texas who "helped perform three electrocutions in Florida and oversaw five lethal injections in Texas," stated that he had supported the death penalty but now opposed it. He said that many others who had taken part in executions had sought his guidance, spending hours with him "on the phone, trying to process the horror we went through."<sup>47</sup> At a New Hampshire hearing, he testified that "[m]any colleagues turned to drugs and alcohol from the pain of knowing a man had died at their hands." He said, "I've been haunted by the men I was asked to execute in the name of the state of Florida." He stated that some corrections officers had killed themselves due to their involvement in executions.<sup>48</sup> After the hearing, he said that an execution is "nothing but a premeditated, ceremonial killing, and we do it to appease politicians who are tough on crime."<sup>49</sup>

At the same hearing, Allen Ault, who oversaw executions as a Georgia warden, gave similar testimony by video. In a follow-up phone interview, he said that capital punishment neither deters crime nor saves money, and it causes suffering to prison staff.<sup>50</sup>

The *Columbus Dispatch* has described Ohio Supreme Court Justice Paul E. Pfeifer, a Republican, as the "father of Ohio's death penalty." In 1981, as chairman of the Ohio Senate's Judiciary Committee, he played a key role in drafting Ohio's death penalty law.<sup>51</sup> On January 18, 2011, Justice Pfeifer called for abolition of the death penalty. He said that the recent decline in new death sentences suggests that society now believes that life without parole is sufficient punishment.<sup>52</sup> Speaking to reporters on January 19, 2011, he referred to the death penalty as a "lottery," because statutory safeguards intended to avoid inequities – including disparities involving race and geography – have not worked. Pointing to Ohio's having 157 death row inmates and its having increased the rate of executions, he stated that it is too late to reform the capital punishment system. He said, "I think the best answer is for the governor to just commute them all and that we ... say we don't need the death penalty in Ohio any longer."<sup>53</sup>

In August 2010, Reginald Wilkinson, the Ohio prison director from 1991 to 2006, said, "I'm of the opinion that we should eliminate capital punishment." He added, "Having been involved with justice agencies around the world, it's been somewhat embarrassing, quite frankly, that nations just as so-called civilized as ours think we're barbaric because we still have capital punishment." Also in August 2010, Republican State Senator David Goodman said he supported an independent assessment of death row cases and a moratorium on executions, as part of his efforts to avoid executing innocent people.<sup>54</sup>

#### The State of Criminal Justice 2011

Former United States Solicitor General Charles Fried (who held that position during the Reagan Administration) said in a book published in 2010 that he had changed his mind about capital punishment. Mr. Fried is a long-time leading conservative scholar, a former member of the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court and an eminent Professor at Harvard Law School. Interviewed about the book, he said, "To my surprise, I came to conclude that arguments against torture, why torture is absolutely wrong, had a carry-over to the death penalty, which I had not expected." He now believes it is morally wrong to execute someone who is totally in the government's power, in the same way it is morally wrong to torture that person.<sup>55</sup>

Among numerous newspapers editorializing against the death penalty in 2010 was the *Chicago Sun-Times*. On November 8, 2010, it wrote, "In the past, we've supported the death penalty as long as the legal system gives the accused a fair trial that results in a verdict of guilt beyond reasonable doubt. Sadly, in light of experiences in recent years, that goal seems unrealistic."<sup>56</sup> The *Salt Lake Tribune* wrote on April 17, 2010 that "[t]here simply is no denying that our system of capital punishment in the United States is unalterably broken. To continue to adhere to it is to tread beyond the bounds of what constitutes a humane, moral and just society."<sup>57</sup>

#### American Law Institute's Withdrawal of Capital Punishment Provisions

The American Law Institute (the "ALI"), comprised "of about 4,000 judges, lawyers and law professors . . . , synthesizes and shapes the law in restatements and model codes that provide structure and coherence in a federal legal system." In 1962, a section of its Model Penal Code "created the modern framework for the death penalty," which was "largely adopted" by the Supreme Court when it held revised death penalty laws constitutional beginning in 1976.<sup>58</sup>

On October 23, 2009, the ALI withdrew the Model Penal Code's capital punishment section "in light of the currently intractable institutional and structural obstacles to ensuring a minimally adequate system for administering capital punishment."<sup>59</sup> It acted for the "reasons stated in Part V of [its] Council's [April 15, 2009] report to the membership."<sup>60</sup> Part V concluded that the Code's section on capital punishment, which had been the basis for many capital punishment systems used in the United States for decades, "on the whole . . . has not withstood the test of time." It added that many members of the ALI's "Council have concerns," described in the report's Part VI, about the way in which capital punishment laws based on the Model Penal Code section were being administered. It stated that the ALI "should not play a further role in legitimating capital punishment, no matter how unintentionally," if it could not confidently "recommend procedures that would meet the most important of the concerns." Part V went on to conclude that the ALI would not "undertake a project concerning the death penalty" because the ALI's "Director, the Program Committee, and a large majority of the Council are not convinced that an ALI effort to offer contemporary procedures for administering a death penalty regime would succeed intellectually, institutionally..., and politically."<sup>61</sup>

The "concerns" referred to in Part V were set forth in Part VI, as follows:

(a) the tension between clear statutory identification of which murders should command the death penalty and the constitutional requirement of individualized determination; (b) the difficulty of limiting the list of aggravating factors so that they do not cover (as they do in a number of state statutes now) a large percentage of murderers; (c) the near impossibility of addressing by legal rule the conscious or unconscious racial bias within the criminal-justice system that has resulted in statistical disparity in death sentences based on the race of the victim; (d) the enormous economic costs of administering a death-penalty regime, combined with studies showing that the legal representation provided to some criminal defendants is inadequate; (e) the likelihood, especially given the availability and reliability of DNA testing, that some persons sentenced to death will later, and perhaps too late, be shown to not have committed the crime for which they were sentenced; and (f) the politicization of political elections, where – even though nearly all state judges perform their tasks conscientiously – candidate statements of personal views on the death penalty and incumbent judges' actions in death-penalty cases become campaign issues.<sup>62</sup>

The *New York Times*' Adam Liptak stated on January 5, 2010 that "the [ALI], which created the intellectual framework for the modern capital justice system almost 50 years ago, pronounced its project a failure and walked away from it." Mr. Liptak said this "represents a tectonic shift in legal theory" and that the ALI was saying "that the capital punishment system in the United States is irretrievably broken."<sup>63</sup>

Michael Traynor, President Emeritus of the ALI, said the ALI's action "was a striking repudiation from the very organization that provided the blueprint for death penalty laws in this country." Writing on his own behalf, he stated that the combination of "entrenched" problems in the capital punishment system have made executions "as random as lightning strikes, or more so" – just what the ALI's "model statute [had] intended to fix," and, in addition, many innocent people were being sentenced to death. He said that, almost half a century after the ALI developed its model statute, extensive efforts to implement capital punishment plus the addition of life without parole as "an important alternative in nearly every state" had made it clear that we could harshly sentence convicted murderers "far more effectively... than through an ineffective and extravagant death penalty." He has concluded that since the death penalty cannot be implemented "consistently and fairly," capital punishment "should not remain a punishment option in this country."

# Justice Stevens' Concerns About Capital Punishment's Implementation

One of the Supreme Court Justices who was in the majority when, in 1976, the Court upheld the constitutionality of capital punishment laws based on the ALI's model statute was Justice John Paul Stevens. In an interview in the summer of 2010, shortly after retiring from the Court, Justice Stevens stated that he regretted having joined in these holdings (the lead case being *Gregg v. Georgia*)<sup>65</sup> – not necessarily because they had been wrong at the time but because of how the Court had later eviscerated their key premises. He said, "I thought at the time . . . that if the universe of defendants eligible for the death penalty is sufficiently narrow so that you can be confident that the defendant really merits that severe punishment, that the death penalty was appropriate," but thereafter, "the court constantly expanded the cases eligible for the death penalty, so that the underlying premise for my vote disappeared, in a sense." He added, "Not only is it a larger universe, but the procedures have become more prosecution-friendly." He stated that "the death penalty today is vastly different from the death penalty that we thought we were authorizing." He observed that if the procedures "we expected to be in place" were being used, he probably would still view a narrow death penalty regime as constitutional. Instead, he stated, his vote in 1976 to uphold the constitutionality of the death penalty was "the

one vote I would change." He said that the decision on capital punishment's constitutionality was "incorrect" because in 1976 the Court "did not foresee how it would be interpreted" after the Court's membership changed.<sup>66</sup>

Justice Stevens discussed this subject further in a book review in the December 23, 2010 issue of *The New York Review of Books*. Among other things, Justice Stevens stated that post-1976 decisions "have unwisely rejected" the "narrowing approach" that in concurring in *Furman* v. *Georgia*<sup>67</sup> Justice Potter Stewart had said was necessary to avoid death sentences being "cruel and unusual in the same way that being struck by lightning is cruel and unusual." Among the many later decisions in which Justice Stevens said he "firmly believe[d]" that Justice Stewart would not have joined was *Tison v. Arizona*, <sup>68</sup> which altered a 1982 holding by saying that a person can be executed for "major participation in the felony committed, combined with reckless indifference to human life" despite neither killing, trying to kill, nor intending to kill. Justice Stevens said that unlike today's jurisprudence, what would occur "[u]nder Justice Stewart's approach [would be that] a jury composed of twelve local citizens selected with less regard to their death penalty views than occurs today – in that respect, a truer cross-section of the community – would determine individual defendants' fates" by weighing their "culpability against relevant mitigating circumstances" without being "inflamed by victim-impact statements" and after being "insulated from race-based decisions by prosecutors."<sup>69</sup>

Justice Stevens concluded the book review by discussing whether capital punishment benefits any of "the five classes of persons affected." He said it couldn't help the actual murder victims, since they were dead. He said the victims' survivors could not have their losses reversed or "adequately compensate[d]" by any punishment and that any desire for "revenge" or any "therapeutic benefits" were insufficient to "justify death sentences" - given that, "after all, [we do not] execute drunken drivers who cause fatal accidents." As for the various people who participate in the legal system, "[w]hile support of the death penalty wins votes for some elected officials, all participants in the process must realize the monumental costs that capital cases impose on the judicial system." In addition to the "obvious" extra "financial costs," Justice Stevens discussed the toll taken on a juror who feels required to decide on life or death "despite residual doubts about a defendant's guilt." As for the "general public," given that life without parole is an available alternative, "partisan and cultural considerations provide woefully inadequate justifications for putting anyone to death." The final class, the "thousands of condemned inmates on death row who spend years in solitary confinement," are prevented from making "positive contributions to society" if they are executed after they "have repented" - as many do; and there is, "[m]ore importantly," the risk that "an actually innocent person" may be executed. In concluding his book review, Justice Stevens quoted Justice Byron White, who once wrote that capital punishment is "the pointless and needless extinction of life with only marginal contributions to any discernible social or public purposes."70

#### Medical Groups' Opposition to Physicians' Participation in Executions

The American Board of Anesthesiologists informed its members in February 2010 that it would revoke the certification of any member who takes part in an execution involving lethal injection. The organization's secretary, Mark A. Rockoff, said it took this action because "we are healers, not executioners." Some anesthesiologists have taken part in lethal injection executions, either as consultants regarding dosages or by inserting catheters and infusing drug cocktails. If an anesthesiologist were to be decertified, (s)he would be prevented from employment in most hospitals but could still be licensed by state medical bodies.<sup>71</sup>

In January 2010, the *Journal of Medical Licensure and Discipline* published a study showing that no doctor has ever been disciplined by a medical body in the United States for participating in an execution. The study's author, Ty Alper, said that despite the American Medical Association's long-held position that physician participation in an execution is unethical, experience has shown "that doctors do participate and are willing to participate." He said, "The AMA guidelines are just that – guidelines – and not enforceable in most circumstances." Although the American Medical Association once revoked a doctor's membership for participating in an execution, Mr. Alper considers it unlikely that a medical board will ever discipline a doctor for such conduct.<sup>72</sup>

# **Continuing International Trend Away from Capital Punishment**

The international trend away from capital punishment has continued. In 2009, there were executions in only 18 of the 58 countries that still have the death penalty.<sup>73</sup> Most of Latin America, Canada and Western Europe abolished capital punishment by the early 1980s, as did South Africa when it ended apartheid. Following the fall of the Iron Curtain, virtually all of the European portions of the former Soviet Union either abolished capital punishment or (as in Russia) implemented moratoriums on execution that remain in effect.<sup>74</sup> In 2009, there was, for the first time, not a single execution in Europe.<sup>75</sup> The United States was the only country in the Americas to execute people in 2009.<sup>76</sup>

One of the most recent countries to abolish the death penalty is Togo, in June 2009.<sup>77</sup> Burundi also abolished the death penalty, in April 2009.<sup>78</sup> On August 3, 2009, Kenya's President Mwai Kibaki announced that he was commuting the death sentences of the over 4,000 people on Kenya's death row.<sup>79</sup> In January 2009, the Supreme Court of Uganda affirmed a lower court's holding that a *mandatory* death penalty for capital crimes is unconstitutional.<sup>80</sup>

Many Asian countries continue to implement the death penalty, with China by far the world leader in executions. However, in July 2009, Zhang Jun, the Vice President of the Supreme People's Court, said China should limit death-eligible crimes and that "[j]udicial departments should use the least number of death sentences as possible, and death penalties should not be given for those having a reason for not being executed." He indicated that the number of death-eligible crimes would be reduced by legislation and that "death penalty with reprieve" could be ordered by lower courts.<sup>81</sup> In February 2010, China's Supreme Court stated that it had issued guidelines to the country's courts, under which capital punishment's use would be limited to "extremely serious" crimes where there is abundant, valid evidence. Under the guidelines, reprieves should occur to the extent legally permitted. The general principle will be "justice tempered with mercy."<sup>82</sup>

On January 14, 2010, Mongolia's President, Tsakhiagiin Elbegdorj, announced that he would commute all death sentences to 30-year prison terms.<sup>83</sup>

Arab countries, Iran, Cuba and some African countries also continue to employ capital punishment, although Cuba has not executed anyone since 1993.<sup>84</sup> According to Amnesty International, the only countries exceeding the United States in executions in 2009 were China, Iran, Iraq and Saudi Arabia.<sup>85</sup>

On December 18, 2007, the United Nations General Assembly voted, for the first time, to call for a worldwide "moratorium on executions, with a view to abolishing the death penalty." The vote was 104 to 54, with 29 abstentions.<sup>86</sup> The General Assembly adopted a second resolution of the same nature in December 2008, by a bigger majority: 106 to 46, with 34 abstentions.<sup>87</sup> In November 2010, the General Assembly adopted a third such resolution by an ever larger margin: 107 to 38, with 36 abstentions.<sup>88</sup>

# **Important Issues**

The following – many adverted to by the ALI, Justice Stevens and others discussed above – are among the issues concerning capital punishment that have received recent attention.

# **Disparities in Implementing Capital Punishment**

Disparities in implementing capital punishment, by race or geography, have been found by assessment teams in all eight states analyzed thus far under the auspices of the ABA Death Penalty Moratorium Implementation Project – as discussed in section III below. Assessments under the Project's auspices are being undertaken in additional states.

In July 2010, Professor Michael Radelet discussed the results of a study that he conducted with Glenn Pierce regarding sentencing in North Carolina for homicides between 1980 and 2007. The study, later published in the *North Carolina Law Review*, found that, after controlling for non-racial factors, such as the number of victims and the number of related felonies, the odds of getting capital punishment averaged 2.96 times higher when the victim was white than when the victim was black.<sup>89</sup>

In June 2010, the Equal Justice Initiative issued a report on racial discrimination in jury selection (not limited to death penalty cases) in Alabama, Arkansas, Florida, Georgia, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee. It found "shocking evidence of racial discrimination in jury selection in every state," including counties with a majority of African Americans in which death penalty defendants were tried by all-white juries and evidence that some state and local governments had trained prosecutors to make race-based exclusions and to hide what they were doing.<sup>90</sup> The report also found, among many other things, that due to the failure to make retroactive a 1986 Supreme Court decision, "scores of death row prisoners have been executed after convictions and death sentences by all-white juries, which were organized by excluding people of color on the basis of race. Moreover, dozens of condemned prisoners still face execution after being convicted and sentenced by juries selected in a racially discriminatory manner."<sup>91</sup> The report also found that procedural technicalities have precluded consideration of "many meritorious claims of racial bias," and that "[m]any defense lawyers fail to adequately challenge racially discriminatory jury selection because they are uncomfortable, unwilling, unprepared, or not trained to assert claims of racial bias."92 The report went on to discuss particular jurisdictions. One of these was Houston County, Alabama, where between 2005 and 2009 in cases resulting in the death penalty, prosecutors used discretionary challenges to strike 80% of all African Americans who were eligible to serve on juries. Half of these juries were allwhite, in a county whose population is 27% African American.<sup>93</sup>

A study regarding the federal death penalty by G. Ben Cohen and Robert J. Smith, published in 2010, found "that federal death sentences are sought disproportionately where the expansion of the venire from the county [where a case would be tried in state court] to the [federal] district level had a dramatic demographic impact on the racial make-up of the jury" and may explain "the racial distortions in the federal death penalty."<sup>94</sup> The authors found that most death-eligible crimes prosecuted by the federal government take place in areas with a concentration of minorities; and that by trying these cases in federal court – where the jury pool often includes suburbs with high percentages of white people – instead of in state courts in the counties where the crimes occurred, "the voice of the population impacted most by violent crime" decreased, the jury venires became "whiter," and the chance that the outcome is affected by "implicit race bias increases."<sup>95</sup> The authors stated that in the eight federal districts with more than two death sentences, the counties in which the crimes occurred usually had a high

African American population but that the "federal districts [where the trials took place] . . . [were] heavily white."<sup>96</sup>

# Inadequacies of or Unavailability of Counsel for People Facing Execution

In a study published in 2009, Professor Scott Phillips of the University of Denver analyzed the 504 capital punishment cases between 1992 and 1999 in Harris County, Texas. He found that, regardless of socio-economic status, "those who can hire counsel" for even part of a case "appear to be treated in a fundamentally different manner than those" relying on court-appointed counsel. In particular, those who hired counsel for their entire cases did not receive capital punishment and were acquitted more often, and those who retained counsel for a portion of the case had a significantly lower chance of receiving the death penalty. He recommended that Harris County adopt a public defender system to replace its court-appointed system.<sup>97</sup>

Texas decided in 2009 to open a capital defense office to oversee and eventually handle state postconviction proceedings for Texas death row inmates. This office opened in 2010 with a budget of \$1 million and a staff of nine. This was too late to preserve the rights of the many Texas death row inmates whose claims had already been waived.<sup>98</sup>

Prior to the law's enactment, the *Houston Chronicle* reported on three attorneys who in case after case missed state or federal deadlines, therefore forfeiting their death row clients' claims,<sup>99</sup> and the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals (the state's highest court for criminal cases) held two attorneys in contempt for poor postconviction work in capital cases. However, the Court of Criminal Appeals did not restore the claims of the inmates whose lawyers had done such inept work after that court had appointed them.<sup>100</sup>

One particularly notable Texas lawyer is Jerry Guerinot, who "represented" 20 clients who ended up on Texas' death row. As the *New York Times*' Adam Liptak noted, "That is more people than are awaiting execution in about half of the 35 states that have the death penalty."<sup>101</sup> According to Professor David R. Dow of the University of Houston, litigation director of the Texas Defender Service, "He doesn't even pick the low-hanging fruit which is hitting him in the head as he's walking under the tree." Mr. Guerinot reportedly is no longer handling capital cases.<sup>102</sup>

Systemic problems with capital defense are pervasive well beyond Texas. For example, Georgia's public defender council voted in October 2010 to seek a special session of the Georgia legislature due to concerns by the Georgia Capital Defender Office about its inability to represent properly the capital defendants whose cases it was assigned. That office, whose finances were first depleted after it spent over \$2 million in a highly publicized case that ended in life without parole, was further hurt by "the legislature's siphoning off funds from court fees and surcharges supposedly dedicated to the defender system." Robin Maher, director of the ABA Death Penalty Representation Project, said, "The system has collapsed."<sup>103</sup> In January 2011, Travis Sakrison, who until his appointment was Deputy Chief DeKalb County District Attorney, became the Georgia Public Defender Standards Council's executive director.<sup>104</sup> The Associated Press said Sakrison was "perhaps a startling choice" by Georgia's new Governor, Nathan Deal. Governor Deal proposed cuts to the state's public defender system budget for the remainder of the Georgia Capital Defender Office, said such cuts would "put a huge strain on what's already a strained budget."<sup>105</sup>

Earlier, in March 2010, the Georgia Supreme Court, by a 4-3 vote, affirmed a trial judge's decisions in a case in which the Georgia Capital Defender Office had become unable to pay the lawyers originally appointed to represent capital defendant Jamie R. Weis. At the

#### The State of Criminal Justice 2011

prosecutor's recommendation, the judge had replaced those lawyers with two particular salaried public defenders. Thereafter, the judge had not allowed them to withdraw, even though they did not ordinarily handle capital cases and said they lacked the time, finances or qualifications to represent Mr. Weis.<sup>106</sup> The three dissenting judges in the Georgia Supreme Court said, Georgia could not "shirk [its] responsibility because it is experiencing budgetary constraints" and could not "fully arm its prosecutors while it hamstrings the defense and blames the defendant for any resultant delays."<sup>107</sup> The Supreme Court denied certiorari on October 4, 2010.<sup>108</sup>

In Mississippi, finances and other issues have "bedeviled Mississippi's Office of Post Conviction Capital Counsel," which was created in 2000 after the Mississippi Supreme Court said that death row inmates must have postconviction counsel. Allegedly, several death row inmates' postconviction petitions had been rejected after deadlines were missed because of the office's understaffing.<sup>109</sup>

In California, there is on average a 10 to 12 year wait to find lawyers to represent death row inmates in state habeas corpus challenges. Almost half of those on California's death row do not yet have state habeas corpus counsel. What the California Supreme Court has called a "critical shortage" has existed for many years. Chief Justice Ronald M. George said in November 2010 that many attorneys are unqualified to handle these matters and therefore are not appointed. He stated, "I want to distinguish what we do in California from what they do in other states, where almost any warm body will qualify."<sup>110</sup>

One state that often has failed to find proper counsel at the trial level is Alabama. In a November 22, 2010 op-ed, former Florida Supreme Court Chief Justice Gerald Kogan (who as a prosecutor sought capital punishment) and former Texas Governor Mark White (who oversaw 19 executions) said, "We are disturbed when we hear of yet another Alabama death row prisoner whose unskilled and barely paid defense lawyers cut their teeth on his capital trial and did little to try to save his life." They expressed particular concern because the Eleventh Circuit, in their view, had "create[d] a rogue set of rules to sustain . . . many . . . death sentences." What they described as "the most current example" in which the Eleventh Circuit had disregarded "established precedent"<sup>111</sup> was its 2-1 decision in *Boyd v. Allen* – a case in which the Supreme Court later denied certiorari.<sup>112</sup> Chief Judge Kogan and Governor White said that Mr. Boyd's counsel, who were only paid \$1,000 - at \$20 an hour - for out-of-court time, did nothing, due to inadequate knowledge and inadequate pay, "to investigate their client's life history. So the jury never learned anything about the criminal assaults perpetrated against Boyd by his stepfather at least weekly throughout his youth; or the alcoholic grandparents who tried to stitch up his wounds when drunk; or the passive mother who sat mute while her husband drew her children's blood."113 According to Chief Judge Kogan and Governor White, the Eleventh Circuit had held that in light of the nature of the crime, "the attorneys' egregious failures were immaterial because no amount of evidence could ... convince a sentencer to choose life-without-parole over death" and, even "[w]orse," the Eleventh Circuit had found "mechanistically" that trial counsel had performed adequately. Contrary to the Eleventh Circuit's view that the death penalty was the inevitable outcome here, the jury had recommended a life sentence but had been overruled by the The federal district judge had ordered a new sentencing proceeding (but was trial judge. reversed by the Eleventh Circuit).<sup>114</sup>

Even when a death row inmate has *pro bono* counsel from a distinguished law firm, his postconviction claims may be held waived due to a combination of factors beyond the control of either the death row inmate or the particular lawyers currently handling his case. An Alabama death row inmate, Cory Maples, was being represented in his state postconviction proceedings by a major law firm. After the particular associates handling the case left the firm and (unbeknownst to the circuit court in Alabama) were replaced by other associates, the firm's mail

room returned to the circuit court clerk two envelopes that had been addressed to the departed associates. The mail room noted on the unopened envelopes that those lawyers had left the firm. If the envelopes had been opened and their contents analyzed, the newly involved associates would have learned of a ruling as to which a notice of appeal had to be filed within 42 days. Since these lawyers never knew about the ruling, they did not file the notice of appeal prior to the deadline. The Alabama circuit court (the trial-level court) apparently made no effort to find out who was now handling the matter after it received back – well before the 42-day time limit had run – the two unopened envelopes bearing notations that the former lawyers were no longer at the firm. Mr. Maples' local counsel, who had become involved for the purpose of enabling the out-of-state pro bono lawyers to handle the matter, did receive the court's ruling, but apparently did nothing prior to the deadline. After the deadline had passed, Maples finally learned (from the prosecutor) that although this deadline had passed, he still could file a federal habeas corpus petition. Thereafter, the new associates at the large firm sought unsuccessfully to have the Alabama circuit court order re-issued so that a timely appeal could be filed.<sup>115</sup> Then, due to the failure to appeal within the time limit, the Alabama Court of Criminal Appeals and the Alabama Supreme Court barred Maples' claims.<sup>116</sup>

He then sought to raise his federal constitutional claims in federal court. However, in a 2-1 decision, the Eleventh Circuit held that as a result of the failure to meet the state court's deadline for filing the notice of appeal, Maples' constitutional claims – regardless of how meritorious they might be and how much they might undermine confidence in the outcome of the case – had been irrevocably waived.<sup>117</sup> As the *New York Times*' Adam Liptak has noted, absent Supreme Court action, Maples will fare far worse than the homeowner in *Jones v. Flowers*,<sup>118</sup> a 2006 case in which a government had sought to sell a house for unpaid taxes. There, the Supreme Court held that after a letter to the homeowner had been returned unopened, the government should have tried harder to find and actually notify the owner.<sup>119</sup> Chief Justice Roberts said, "This is especially true when, as here, the subject matter of the letter concerns such an important and irreversible prospect as the loss of a house."<sup>120</sup> On March 21, 2011, the Supreme Court granted certiorari to consider whether there was "cause" to excuse a procedural default under the circumstances of Maples' case.<sup>121</sup>

There have also been situations in which a normally capable defense lawyer has faced circumstances that have led to his representation being highly inadequate. An example is Tennessee lawyer Lionel Barrett, who "was widely recognized as the premier murder defense attorney in Middle Tennessee." However, Barrett says that in representing Abu-Ali Abdur'Rahman in 1987, "Everything I could have done wrong, I did." Barrett told the ABA Journal, "Abu-Ali is on death row because of me. I failed him." At that time, Barrett was taking on additional cases - including this one - in hopes of earning more money to help him with his indebtedness. Barrett interviewed Abdur'Rahman for the first time just five days before the start of jury selection, and was wholly unready for the trial. In particular, Barrett never found or presented available evidence about his client's mental illness and mental history - including his having spent a great deal of time in state mental institutions, his having been found to have many mental illnesses, and his having as a child been repeatedly beaten, sexual abused and even tortured by his father. Moreover, because Barrett "never requested the initial case file from" his client's prior lawyer "and never checked the public court files," what should have been "a critical piece of exculpatory evidence" was used as "the most damning evidence at trial." As of the time that the ABA Journal published a story about this case in March 2011, Abdur'Rahman continued to face potential execution – because a federal district court's holding of unconstitutionally ineffective assistance of counsel with regard to sentencing had been reversed by the Sixth Circuit. The Sixth Circuit had before it, as of the article's publication, a claim of prosecutorial misconduct.<sup>122</sup>

#### The Continuing Danger of Executing Innocent People

In October 2010, Anthony Graves was freed from prison after having served a great many years on Texas' death row. District Attorney Bill Parham, whose office had reinvestigated the case for five months, said, "He's an innocent man." He added, "There is nothing that connects Anthony Graves to this crime." Mr. Graves had been convicted and sentenced to death for assisting Robert Carter in killing six members of a family in 1992. Two weeks before Mr. Carter's execution, he had stated under oath that he had lied in saying that Graves was an accomplice. He repeated this recantation when he was minutes away from execution. The prosecution had relied primarily on Carter's earlier assertions and on statements purportedly made by Graves while in custody and within earshot of law enforcement officers. Graves' life was initially saved after new evidence developed by a journalism class working with the Innocence Project at the University of Houston ultimately led the Fifth Circuit to order a new trial. The new evidence showed that prosecutors had elicited two false witness statements and had withheld two other statements that could have affected the outcome. In preparing for the new trial, District Attorney Parham hired former Harris County Assistant District Attorney Kelly Siegler as a special prosecutor. In October 2010, Ms. Siegler said, "After months of investigation and talking to every witness who's ever been involved in this case, and people who've never been talked to before, after looking under every rock we could find, we found not one piece of credible evidence that links Anthony Graves to the commission of this capital murder."<sup>123</sup> Siegler stated that the District Attorney at the time of the crime had "handled this case in a way that could best be described as a criminal justice system's nightmare." Siegler added, "It's a travesty, what happened in Anthony Graves' trial." She said it was the worst case of prosecutorial misconduct she had ever seen. The misconduct had included indicting Carter's wife without any supporting evidence, fabricating evidence, manipulating witnesses and taking advantage of victims.<sup>124</sup>

In September 2010, Nevada District Judge Richard Wagner ordered the release of Ronnie Milligan, a former death row inmate, after hearing testimony that led the judge to have "grave reservations" regarding Mr. Milligan's guilt. Milligan's death sentence had been overturned in 2006 by the Nevada Supreme Court for a reason unrelated to his possible innocence. At his resentencing hearing, 30 years after the crime, an expert on alcohol-caused blackouts testified that Milligan (an honorably discharged Navy veteran) had likely been in a blackout at the time of the crime. There were serious questions about the veracity of a key prosecution witness who had testified at the original trial. A co-defendant signed an affidavit stating that Milligan hadn't been present when the victim was killed and that those who *were* involved had decided to implicate him after realizing he had no memory of the day of the murder. And there were many other issues about Milligan's guilt. Judge Wagner followed the joint recommendation of a deputy attorney general and Milligan's counsel at the re-sentencing by imposing a term of life *with* possibility of parole. The judge found Milligan to be eligible for parole immediately, and ordered the Nevada parole department to "immediately release" him.<sup>125</sup>

On January 7, 2011, Colorado Governor Bill Ritter, Jr. "granted a full and unconditional pardon . . . to Joe Arridy, who was convicted of killing a 15-year-old girl, sentenced to death and executed by lethal gas seven decades ago." Governor Ritter said that "an overwhelming body of evidence indicates" that Mr. Arridy (whose IQ was 46) "was innocent, including false and

coerced confessions, the likelihood that Arridy was not in Pueblo at the time of the killing, and an admission of guilt by someone else."<sup>126</sup>

Based on less conclusive doubts about guilt, Ohio Governor Ted Strickland on September 2, 2010 granted clemency that changed the sentence of Kevin Keith from death to life without parole. While Governor Strickland said he believed that Mr. Keith was much more likely to be guilty than innocent, he stated that "many legitimate questions have been raised regarding the evidence in support of the conviction and the investigation which led to it. In particular, Mr. Keith's conviction relied upon the linking of certain eyewitness testimony with certain forensic evidence about which important questions have been raised. I also find the absence of a full investigation of other credible suspects troubling."<sup>127</sup>

There is substantial doubt about the guilt of California death row inmate Kevin Cooper: In 2009, at the outset of a 101-page dissent from a Ninth Circuit order denying Mr. Cooper's effort to avoid execution, Judge William A. Fletcher said, "The State of California may be about to execute an innocent man." Judge Fletcher stated that the police and prosecution had failed to disclose and had tampered with evidence.<sup>128</sup> On December 1, 2010, Professor Alan Dershowitz and attorney David Rivkin Jr. (who served in the Justice Department and the White House Counsel's office under President Reagan and the first President Bush) wrote an op-ed about Cooper's case. They said that while they have differing views on capital punishment, they both felt that "too many of the facts allegedly linking Cooper to the murders just don't add up." These include an initial statement that the perpetrators were white (Cooper is black), law enforcement's "blatantly mishandl[ing]" some crucial "evidence pointing to other" possible killers and the strong possibility that the chief prosecution forensic witness had "falsified evidence."<sup>129</sup> Despite that op-ed and other commentary, including a Los Angeles Times editorial<sup>130</sup> and a column by the New York Times' Nicholas Kristof,<sup>131</sup> Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger did not commute Cooper's death sentence before leaving office.

There was continuing controversy in 2010, continuing into 2011, over Texas' 2004 execution of Cameron T. Willingham for arson/murder and new concern over Texas' 2000 execution of Claude Jones.

It was revealed in 2009 that Governor Rick Perry had failed in 2004 to grant a 30-day reprieve to Mr. Willingham despite receiving material from a renowned arson expert, working with the defense, who had found major problems with the prosecution's arson evidence at trial. It was unclear whether Governor Perry had reviewed that material, and he refused to make public his general counsel's memorandum from 2004. In September 2009, shortly before the State Forensic Science Commission was to have held hearings at which its arson expert, Craig L. Beyler, would have testified about his conclusion that the evidence failed to prove that Willingham had set the fatal fire, Governor Perry replaced the Commission's chair and two other members. As a result, the hearings were cancelled.<sup>132</sup> Mr. Beyler, "a nationally known fire scientist" had prepared "a withering critique" which concluded – as had a *Chicago Tribune* investigation published in December 2004 – that there was no proof that the fire was set and that it may have been an accident. Beyler's report said the state fire marshal's findings "are nothing more than a collection of personal beliefs that have nothing to do with science-based fire investigation."<sup>133</sup>

The new chair of the Texas Forensic Science Commission, John Bradley, tried to have the case closed and the Commission conclude that there had been no professional misconduct. However, other Commission members disagreed, and after lengthy delay, the Commission held a special hearing on January 7, 2011, at which it heard from several arson experts, including Beyer (who is now chair of the International Association of Fire Safety Science). Although the state marshal's office and some others from within Texas supported the arson finding, John DeHaan, author of *Kirk's Fire Investigation*, "the most widely used textbook in the field," joined in Beyer's criticism. Mr. DeHaan stated, "There was no evaluation, at least as reported in the documents I reviewed, to determine arson." He added that "[e]verything that was documented post-fire was consistent with accidental rather than intentional fire. There was no basis for concluding that this was arson." It was expected that at a later date, a subcommittee would draft a report for the Commission's consideration.<sup>134</sup>

Meanwhile, new DNA tests completed in November 2010 raised significant doubts about the guilt of Claude Jones, whom Texas had executed in December 2000. Mr. Jones' conviction was based principally on a strand of hair recovered from the scene of the crime – hair that the prosecution had asserted was Jones'. The hair was the only *physical* evidence that purportedly tied Jones to the scene of the crime. The only other evidence tying him to the crime scene was testimony (later recanted) by an accomplice. But under Texas law, the accomplice's testimony was insufficient to convict Jones in the absence of independent corroborating evidence. The technology to do proper DNA testing did not exist at the time of Jones' trial. Prior to his execution, Jones unsuccessfully asked the Texas courts and Governor George W. Bush to issue a stay so that the hair could be subjected to DNA testing. Governor Bush was not advised by lawyers in his office that Jones sought DNA testing or that it might tend to exonerate him – even though Governor Bush had issued a stay to permit DNA testing in another death row inmate's case.

The testing in 2010 showed that the hair was not Jones'. Instead, the tests, done by Mitotyping Technologies in Pennsylvania, showed that the hair was from the victim. The Innocence Project's Barry Scheck said, "The DNA results prove that testimony about the hair sample on which this entire case rests was just wrong." He added, "Unreliable forensic science and a completely inadequate post-conviction review process cost Claude Jones his life."<sup>135</sup> Mr. Scheck said, "I have no doubt that if President Bush had known about the request to do a DNA test of the hair he would have issued a 30-day stay in this case and Jones would not have been executed."<sup>136</sup> The *Texas Observer* reported that the DNA test results mean that "Jones' case now falls into the category of a highly questionable execution – a case that may not have resulted in a conviction were it tried with modern forensic science."<sup>137</sup>

Also in 2010, former FBI agents completed an audit of North Carolina's State Bureau of Investigation (the "SBI"). The audit was requested by North Carolina Attorney General Roy Cooper. It found that SBI agents repeatedly helped the prosecution secure convictions and that there were instances in which "information that may have been material and even favorable to the defense of an accused defendant was withheld or misrepresented." The former FBI agents recommended that 190 criminal cases in which the SBI reports were incomplete at best, be thoroughly reviewed. These included three cases in which the defendants had been executed and four others in which people were still on death row. Although the audit did not determine that any innocent person had been convicted, it pointed out that even where defendants had confessed (as all three executed people had done) or pleaded guilty, tainted SBI reports may have helped secure confessions or guilty pleas.<sup>138</sup> One of the executed men, Desmond Carter, had been represented by inexperienced counsel who had simply assumed that the SBI lab evidence was accurate. Counsel for another of those executed, John Hardy Rose, said that if they had known about the undisclosed negative results from a test for blood, the sentence might not have been death – since there already was a question as to whether the crime was premeditated or impulsive. Counsel for the third executed man, Joseph Timothy Keel, having begun to consider what impact the undisclosed evidence might have, said, "[T]here are no do-overs with the death penalty. We can't go back and fix these errors."<sup>139</sup>

#### The State of Criminal Justice 2011

A study released in 2010 concerned one reason why many innocent people have been convicted of crimes: confessing to crimes they did not commit. Professor Brandon L. Garrett of the University of Virginia School of Law studied over 40 cases since 1976 in which people had confessed to crimes that DNA evidence subsequently proved they did not commit. He reviewed trial transcripts, recorded confessions and other materials to determine how apparently incriminating facts had ended up in false confessions. He found that during interrogations. police - intentionally or not - had provided important case facts to people from whom they then secured "confessions." He was surprised by how complex the "confessions" were. He told the New York Times that "almost all of these confessions looked uncannily reliable," replete with details that must have come from the police. He said that while he would have expected there to be some cases in which the police had introduced facts into the questioning process. "I didn't expect to see that almost all of them had been contaminated." Over half of the innocent people whose cases Professor Garrett studied were "mentally" disabled, under age 18 when questioned or both. "Most were subjected to lengthy, high-pressure interrogations, and none had a lawyer present." In the Virginia case of Earl Washington, Jr., "a mentally impaired man who spent 18 years in prison and came within hours of being executed for a murder he did not commit," the police fed him erroneous information that he included in his "confession." That inaccurate "fact" had appeared in an early police report. Steven A. Drizin, director of Northwestern University's Center on Wrongful Convictions, told the New York Times that law enforcement's providing suspects with details about crimes "is the primary factor in wrongful convictions," because "[i]uries demand details from the suspect that make the confession appear to be reliable - that's where these cases go south." Videotaping entire interrogations, which is required in some circumstances in some places, could alleviate the extent in which such "contamination" occurs and goes uncorrected.<sup>140</sup> CONTRACTOR

#### Mental Retardation

In *Atkins v. Virginia*,<sup>141</sup> the Supreme Court held it unconstitutional to execute a person with mental retardation. However, some states, "looking often to stereotypes of persons with mental retardation," have applied "exclusion criteria that deviate from and are more restrictive than the accepted scientific and clinical definitions," and thus arguably are permitting executions of people whose execution is unconstitutional under *Atkins*.<sup>142</sup> For example, even though the leading organizations in the field recognize that strengths can co-exist with weaknesses and that what is crucial in assessing mental retardation are the weaknesses and not the strengths (or such things as whether the person can tell lies), Texas has "a separate set of questions, known as the Briseno standard, that ask psychologists to determine whether the defendant has demonstrated leadership abilities or planning skills, whether their families thought the defendant was mentally retarded during development, or whether the defendant can lie."<sup>143</sup>

There is also particularized litigation regarding whether individual inmates have mental retardation. Aside from different legal standards being applied by different courts, there are wide variations in the quality of defense counsels' investigations and presentations regarding mental retardation.

In January 2010, the *Texas Observer* reported that a Texas psychologist, George Denkowski, who had testified in 29 Texas capital punishment cases involving mental retardation – about 2/3 of all such Texas cases – is the subject of a complaint that might lead to the loss of his license. Were that to occur, it might lead to re-evaluations of the cases of 17 Texas death row inmates whom he found not to have mental retardation. In February 2009, the Texas Board of Examiners of Psychologists upheld the complaint against Mr. Denkowski, finding that he had

made "administration, scoring and mathematical errors" in three capital punishment case evaluations, in a manner that caused him to conclude that the defendants did not have mental retardation. The Board referred his case to the State Office of Administrative Hearings.<sup>144</sup> Its hearing is scheduled for May 2011.

# Mental and Physical Disabilities

The ABA, the American Psychiatric Association and the American Psychological Association all have adopted three policies concerning mental disability and capital punishment.<sup>145</sup> The first would ensure that *Atkins* is implemented in a manner that comports with the definition of mental retardation most recently endorsed by the American Association of Mental Retardation (now the American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities). It would also exempt from execution people who have dementia or traumatic injury at the time of the crime, since these disabilities have very similar impact on intellectual adaptive functioning as mental retardation but may not come within the definition of mental retardation or usually (head injury) arise after age 18.

The second policy is designed to prohibit the execution of people with severe mental disabilities where demonstrated impairments of mental and emotional functioning at the time of the offense would make a death sentence disproportionate to their culpability.<sup>146</sup>

The third policy deals with a death-sentenced prisoner: (i) whose ability to make a rational decision to cease – or never to initiate – postconviction proceedings is significantly impaired by a mental disorder or disability, (ii) whose mental illness impairs his ability to assist counsel or otherwise to take part meaningfully in postconviction proceedings with regard to one or more specific issues as to which his participation is necessary or (iii) whose understanding of the nature and purpose of the punishment has become so impaired as to render him incompetent for execution.<sup>147</sup>

In July 2009, the National Alliance on Mental Illness and Murder Victims' Families for Human Rights issued a report, *Double Tragedies*, asserting that people with serious mental illness should be treated and that such treatment and other steps should be taken to prevent their commission of capital crimes. The report called capital punishment "inappropriate and unwarranted" for people with severe mental disorders.<sup>148</sup>

In October 11, 2010, Cheryl Hendrix, who as an Arizona judge had sentenced Jeffrey Landrigan to death, stated in an affidavit that she would instead have sentenced him to life without parole if she had known of available evidence that was never presented to her. Among that evidence was a psychologist's conclusion that Mr. Landrigan's childhood made him predisposed, in Judge Hendrix's words, to "non-conforming conduct, that is to commit criminal activities."<sup>149</sup> Other evidence not presented at trial included documentation that Landrigan "has brain damage [and] suffered from fetal alcohol syndrome" and that the psychologist who interviewed Landrigan before the sentencing hearing had recommended additional psychological or psychiatric testing. Moreover, his childhood included being abandoned by his biological parents and having an adoptive mother who drank heavily and beat him often – once hitting him with a frying pan in a way that left a dent in his head. In addition, a neuropsychologist said that Landrigan's genetic make-up as well as prenatal and early development circumstances diminished his ability to deal with daily living and to understand what leads to and results from his actions.<sup>150</sup> Landrigan, who had insisted that his trial counsel not present mitigating evidence,<sup>151</sup> was denied relief and was executed on October 26, 2010.<sup>152</sup>

Virginia executed Teresa Lewis on September 23, 2010.<sup>153</sup> Among the many who had urged that she be granted clemency was author (and lawyer) John Grisham. He noted that the

1

trial judge had sentenced the two triggermen in the gruesome murder-for-hire to life without parole but had sentenced Mrs. Lewis to death, on the premise that she was the mastermind and more responsible than the actual killers. However, Mr. Grisham said, evidence (mostly developed after the trial, which was held without a jury) showed that Lewis' IQ was slightly above 70 - so she did not have "the basic skills necessary to organize and lead a conspiracy to commit murder for hire"; she had "dependent personality disorder," leading her to follow the lead of people upon whom she relied, particularly men; she had numerous physical problems that led her to become addicted "to pain medication" and therefore had impaired judgment; and "[s]he had not a single episode of violence behavior in the past." One of her two co-defendants, Matthew Shallenberger, had an IQ of 113. When interviewed by a private investigator two years before committing suicide, Mr. Shallenberger "described Lewis as not very bright and someone who could be easily duped into a scheme to kill her husband and stepson for money." Shallenberger reportedly stated, "From the moment I met her I knew she was someone, who could be easily manipulated. From the moment I met her I had a plan for how I could use her to get some money." The other co-defendant stated in an affidavit that "[a]s between Mrs. Lewis and Shallenberger, Shallenberger was definitely the one in charge of things, not Mrs. Lewis." Grisham concluded, "In this case, as in so many capital cases, the imposition of a death sentence had little to do with fairness. Like other death sentences, it depended more upon the assignment of judge and prosecutor, the location of the crime, the quality of the defense counsel, the speed with which a co-defendant struck a deal, the quality of each side's experts and other such factors."154

Ohio death row inmate Sidney Cornwell was more fortunate. On November 15, 2010. Governor Ted Strickland, in his final capital punishment decision as governor, rejected the Parole Board's recommendation and commuted Mr. Cornwell's death sentence to life without parole. He did so because of evidence, not presented at trial, that Cornwell has the genetic disorder Klinefelter's syndrome. The National Institutes of Health (the "NIH") says that this syndrome, also known as the XXY condition, exists in men whose cells mostly include an additional X chromosome. The NIH states, "As teens, XXY males tend to be quiet and shy. They may struggle in school and sports, meaning they may have more trouble 'fitting in' with other kids."<sup>155</sup> The crime took place in June 1996, when Cornwell (who was born in April 1977) was 18 years old.<sup>156</sup> Governor Strickland stated that Klinefelter's syndrome, "which impacts both the body and the mind of its sufferer, was unknown to the jury and judge responsible for determining Mr. Cornwell's sentence despite significant testimony and argument during Mr. Cornwell's trial regarding certain of his physical characteristics." The Parole Board's chair, who dissented from its recommendation against clemency, had pointed out that this syndrome could have been a strong mitigating factor, whereas at trial, Cornwell "was portrayed by the prosecution as merely overweight and lazy by nature." Governor Strickland concluded that "there is a substantial possibility" that either the jury or the sentencing judge "would have found that the death penalty was inappropriate in this case, just as one of the Sixth Circuit judges did and as the Parole Board's Chair did."157

#### Costs of the Capital Punishment System

The California Commission on the Fair Administration of Justice, established in 2004 by a State Senate resolution, issued its *Report and Recommendations on the Administration of the Death Penalty in California* in 2008.<sup>158</sup> It found that to decrease the average time between sentencing and execution to the national average of 12 years would require spending almost double the current amount, which it estimated to be \$137,700,000 per year (and increasing).<sup>159</sup>

The report said that if the death penalty were replaced by a system in which life without possibility of parole were the maximum sentence, the annual cost would be dramatically lower: \$11,500,000.<sup>160</sup> In 2009, former California Attorney General and former Los Angeles County District Attorney John Van de Kamp said that, given that the Commission's recommendations were going nowhere, "it's time to do away with the death penalty in California." He stated, "A courageous governor facing an unprecedented budget crisis would take this step and use the taxpayer money saved to preserve some of the vital services now on the chopping block."<sup>161</sup>

In an article published in the American Law and Economics Review in December 2009, Professor Philip J. Cook of Duke University analyzed North Carolina fiscal years 2005 and 2006. He concluded that "the state would have spent almost \$11 million less each year on criminal justice activities (including appeals and imprisonment) if the death penalty had been abolished" and that "[a]dditional criminal justice resources would have been freed up and available to be redirected to other cases."<sup>162</sup> In a previous study published in 1993, Professor Cook had estimated that \$4 million would be saved each year if North Carolina were to repeal capital punishment.<sup>163</sup>

In 2010, as noted above, Leigh B. Bienen and the New Hampshire commission concerning capital punishment discussed the extensive costs associated with seeking capital punishment.<sup>164</sup>

#### Lack of Substantial Evidence of Deterrence

In 2009, Professor Michael L. Radelet and Traci L. Lacock published the results of a survey of a randomly selected group of the world's leading criminologists regarding whether empirical research supports the assertion that capital punishment is superior as a deterrent to a criminal justice system without capital punishment. The survey found "an overwhelming consensus among these criminologists that the empirical research conducted on the deterrence question strongly supports the conclusion that the death penalty does not add deterrent effects to those already achieved by long imprisonment."<sup>165</sup> This survey, an update of a similar study from 1996, was conducted in a way that ensured that no one surveyed in the earlier study could respond again.

On what was designed to be the "summary question," only "2.6% of . . . respondents agreed that executing people deters others from committing murder, while 89.6% of the experts disagreed."<sup>166</sup> The survey was conducted in the wake of several studies – some of them well-publicized – by economists who purport to have found substantial deterrent effects. In their 2009 article, Professor Radelet and Ms. Lacock discussed each of the best known of these studies, noting major flaws or gaps that have been identified in each.<sup>167</sup>

# Possible Change in Way of Determining Opt-In to Prosecution-Friendly Habeas Provisions

As part of its re-authorization of the Patriot Act in 2006, Congress changed the manner in which a state can be found to have "opted-in" to Chapter 154 of the Judicial Code, whose "special Habeas Corpus Procedures in Capital Cases"<sup>168</sup> for such states would "restrict access to habeas corpus relief and include, among other things, accelerated deadlines for the filing and resolution of federal habeas corpus petitions." To opt-in, a state must establish "in a statutorily specified way, a 'mechanism for the appointment, compensation, and reimbursement of [state postconviction counsel] that satisfies certain statutory standards."<sup>169</sup>

Under the change, the initial decision on opt-in will be made by the Attorney General of the United States (rather than federal courts in the jurisdictions from which the cases come), subject to *de novo* review by the United States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia. Opponents of this change (including the ABA) asserted that Congress had created the strong possibility of a biased decision-maker, given the Justice Department's close relationships with state attorneys general and its frequent *amicus* briefs supporting state-imposed death sentences. Moreover, many opponents observed that – unlike the circuit courts around the country that have hitherto considered and uniformly rejected states' efforts to opt in – the D.C. Circuit has *no* experience with the determinative issue regarding "opt-in," that is, the quality of postconviction counsel in state court proceedings in capital cases.

In 2007, the Justice Department issued proposed regulations on implementing its new role regarding opt-in. The Judicial Conference of the United States expressed concern that under that proposal, states could qualify for opt-in without providing lawyers "sufficient to enable federal court litigation to proceed fairly within the expedited time period."<sup>170</sup> The ABA was also critical, saying, inter alia, that states would be allowed "to obtain streamlined review without ensuring that capital defendants receive competent counsel (or that counsel is appropriately compensated) in post-conviction proceedings." The ABA recommended that the Attorney General incorporate the ABA's Guidelines for the Appointment and Performance of Defense Counsel in Death Penalty Cases into the process for evaluating opt-in applications.<sup>171</sup> However. Attorney General Michael Mukasey made few changes and adopted finalized regulations on December 5, 2008, to become effective on January 12, 2009.<sup>172</sup> On January 8, 2009, United States District Judge Claudia Wilken issued a temporary restraining order, followed on January 20, 2009 by a permanent injunction, enjoining the Justice Department from giving effect to the finalized regulations unless the Department reopened the period for public comment for at least 30 more days and thereafter published a response to any newly received comments.<sup>173</sup> On February 5, 2009, the Justice Department (now under the Obama administration) solicited "further comments" on the regulations.<sup>174</sup> On November 23, 2010, the Justice Department published a notice stating that it was withdrawing the regulations and indicating that it would have to determine, through a new rulemaking process, what standards to apply in assessing state compliance with Chapter 154. The notice stated that the Attorney General believes "[C]hapter 154 reasonably could be construed to allow the Attorney General greater discretion" in making a determination regarding a state's compliance than was reflected in the regulations being withdrawn.<sup>175</sup> On March 2, 2011, the Justice Department submitted a notice, published in the Federal Register on March 3, 2011, announcing a new proposed rule that would create regulations on this subject. Comments on the proposed regulations are due on June 1, 2011.<sup>176</sup>

#### **II. SIGNIFICANT LEGAL DEVELOPMENTS**

# Smith v. Spisak, 130 S. Ct. 676 (2010)

Considering the issue of ineffectiveness of counsel in the context of a capital sentencing proceeding, the Court held that the prejudice prong of *Strickland v. Washington*<sup>177</sup> had not been satisfied. Defense counsel, in his penalty phase closing argument, said that his client had not done any good deeds and has had no good thoughts, but rather is "sick," "demented," "and is never going to be any different." The Court pointed to the defendant's growing a mustache like Hitler's, admitting to killing three people and wounding two, expressing remorse solely about one victim because, contrary to what he had thought, that victim was not Jewish, and stating that he wanted to kill again. Justice Breyer, writing for the Court, said, "We . . . do not see how a

276

less descriptive closing argument with fewer disparaging comments about Spisak could have made a significant difference."<sup>178</sup> Justice Stevens, concurring in the outcome, said that counsel's strategy was a "catastrophe" and his "argument was so outrageous that it would have rightly subjected a prosecutor to charges of misconduct." Nonetheless, he concluded, "Even the most skillful of closing arguments – even one befitting Clarence Darrow – would not have created a reasonable probability of a different outcome in this case."<sup>179</sup>

The Court also ruled against Mr. Spisak's claim that the jury instructions and verdict forms unconstitutionally required the jury to be unanimous with regard to any particular mitigating factor. It held that the "instructions and jury forms in this case differ significantly from those" held unconstitutional in *Mills v. Maryland*.<sup>180</sup> In *Smith v. Spisak*, the instructions and jury forms "made clear that, to recommend a death sentence, the jury had to find, unanimously and beyond a reasonable doubt, that each of the aggravating factors outweighed any mitigating circumstances. But the instructions did not say that the jury must determine the existence of each individual mitigating factor unanimously. Neither the instructions nor the jury forms said anything about how–or even whether–the jury should make individual determinations that each individual mitigating circumstance existed."<sup>181</sup> The Court held that this avoided the constitutional problem identified in *Mills*: that "reasonable jurors . . . well may have thought they were precluded from considering any mitigating evidence unless all 12 jurors agreed on the existence of a particular such circumstance."<sup>182</sup>

The Court also held that the other basis on which the circuit court had held the instructions unconstitutional – namely, that under the instructions, the jury had to reject the death sentence unanimously before considering other possible sentences – could not be considered, given the Antiterrorism and Effective Death Penalty Act of 1996 (the "AEDPA"). Since the Supreme Court had never held jury instructions unconstitutional on that basis, it could not in a habeas case consider the constitutional issue, regardless of what it might hold were it to consider the issue on a direct appeal.<sup>183</sup>

On January 19, 2010, the Court vacated the Third Circuit's grant of penalty phase relief to well-known Pennsylvania death row inmate Mumia Abu-Jamal on a *Mills* claim, and remanded it to the circuit court for reconsideration in light of the Court's rejection of the *Mills* claim in *Smith v. Spisak*.<sup>184</sup>

# Wellons v. Hall, 130 S. Ct. 727 (2010) (per curiam)

The Supreme Court held that the Eleventh Circuit had made the same procedural error as a different circuit had made in *Cone v. Bell.*<sup>185</sup> Contrary to the four dissenters, the five justices in the majority said that the Eleventh Circuit had not considered the merits of Mr. Wellons' claim that his motions for discovery and an evidentiary hearing should have been granted. The majority said it was not clear what the Eleventh Circuit would have decided had it done so. The majority also said that the Eleventh Circuit had given "at most, perfunctory consideration" of whether, notwithstanding the procedural bar it had incorrectly applied, Wellons would in any event have been entitled to an evidentiary hearing, and that any such consideration "may well have turned on" the district court's having found a procedural bar. Moreover, the majority stated that even if the circuit court had meant to address Wellons' motions for discovery and an evidentiary hearing, it was not clear that its reasoning was independent of the *Cone* error – particularly because "the absence of a record . . . was in part based on the *Cone* error."<sup>186</sup> In a footnote, the majority rejected as "bizarre" what it asserted to be Justice Alito's view that, under the AEDPA, a federal court must "defer to state-court factual findings, made without any

evidentiary record, in order to decide whether it could create an evidentiary record to decide whether the factual findings were erroneous."<sup>187</sup>

Accordingly, the Court remanded the case for reconsideration in light of *Cone*. Wellons' underlying claim was premised on information that, unbeknownst to the defense, "either during or immediately following the penalty phase, some jury members gave the trial judge chocolate shaped as male genitalia and the bailiff chocolate shaped as female breasts," that "there had been unreported *ex parte* contacts between the jury and the judge" and that "jurors and a bailiff had planned a reunion."<sup>188</sup>

## Wood v. Allen, 130 S. Ct. 841 (2010), rehearing denied, 130 S. Ct. 1942 (2010).

This case dealt with a claim of ineffective assistance of counsel in the penalty phase of a capital case. The Court did not reach the merits of the claim. It held that under 28 U.S.C. § 2254(d)(2), the federal courts could not grant the claim because the Alabama court's adverse decision was based on this reasonable "key factual finding": defense counsel's "failure to pursue and present mitigating evidence" regarding Mr. Wood's mental deficiencies "was a strategic decision rather than a negligent omission."<sup>189</sup>

The majority pointed out that a state court factual finding is not "unreasonable" under § 2254(d)(2) – which was added to the habeas statute by the AEDPA – whenever reasonable people might disagree or whenever the federal courts would decide otherwise. In finding the state court's fact finding "reasonable," the Court pointed to portions of the record that the Eleventh Circuit had cited, as well as a lead counsel's statement that independent psychological evaluations "would not be needed" and had therefore not been conducted, and another defense lawyer's having told the judge that the one expert report that had been prepared would not be presented to the jury in the penalty phase.

The Court acknowledged that a lead counsel had testified in the state postconviction proceeding that mental health evidence would have been used in the sentencing phase if counsel had known of it, that the inexperienced lawyer handling the penalty phase preparation did not recall considering the defendant's mental deficiencies, that the one available expert report had been written for the guilt (not the penalty) phase, that defense counsel sought to get additional mental health evidence for use in mitigation but "failed to pursue it" – partly because they thought they would not be given a continuance to enable that investigation, and that defense counsel did present evidence of Wood's mental deficits to the judge after the jury's 10-2 recommendation of the death penalty. However, the Court said this mostly "speaks not to whether counsel made a strategic decision, but rather to whether counsel's judgment was reasonable – a question we do not reach." It said that any evidence that could be used to argue that no "strategic decision" was made was insufficient to render "unreasonable" the state court's perhaps "debatable" factual finding.

The Court said it could not consider Wood's further contention that the state court had unreasonably applied *Strickland* in rejecting his ineffectiveness claim on the merits, because that contention was not "fairly included" in the issues on which he had sought certiorari.<sup>190</sup>

In dissent, Justice Stevens, joined by Justice Kennedy, said "the only reasonable factual conclusion" was that counsel's "hasty" decision "to forgo investigating powerful mitigating evidence of Wood's mental deficits for the penalty phase . . . was the result of inattention and neglect" – "the antithesis of a 'strategic' choice." The dissent pointed out that prior to trial, defense counsel learned that their client's IQ was "in the borderline range of intellectual functioning," and he read "on less than a 3rd grade level" and they could have learned that the school system classified him as "educable mentally retarded."<sup>191</sup> While the majority set forth

various potentially negative byproducts of using such evidence in the penalty phase, the dissent said that this "conflate[d] the strategic decision to present mitigating evidence to the jury with the strategic decision to investigate avenues of mitigating evidence thoroughly." The dissenters stated that there was "no evidence to support a conclusion that there was a strategic decision on the latter, which is a necessary prerequisite for counsel to make reasoned choices with respect to what evidence" to present. They concluded that any decision not to investigate further was "so obviously unreasonable" as to indicate strongly that no strategy underlay that decision.<sup>192</sup>

Wood was executed on September 9, 2010.<sup>193</sup>

# **Thaler v. Haynes,** 130 S. Ct. 1171 (2010) (per curiam), rehearing denied, 130 S. Ct. 2141 (2010)

The Court reversed the Fifth Circuit's grant of federal habeas relief to a Texas death row inmate. The Court held that there is no "clearly established" Supreme Court precedent mandating relief under *Batson v. Kentucky*, <sup>194</sup> under the following circumstance: the prosecutor's explanation for a peremptory challenge that the defense asserts was unconstitutionally racially-based is premised on the juror's demeanor, but the trial judge either did not personally observe or cannot recall the prospective juror's demeanor. In reversing and remanding, the Court stated that the Fifth Circuit could still grant *Batson* relief if the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals' decision were to be "overcome under the federal habeas statute's standard for reviewing a state court's resolution of questions of fact."<sup>195</sup>

# Jefferson v. Upton, 130 S. Ct. 2217 (2010) (per curiam)

In a case not governed by the AEDPA (because of when federal habeas proceedings began), the Court held that the Eleventh Circuit erred by considering "fully" only one of the eight exceptions to the presumption of correctness of state court fact finding.

The federal habeas claim as to which the state court fact finding related was that trial counsel had been ineffective for not investigating Mr. Jefferson's childhood traumatic head injury. One of Jefferson's contentions as to why the presumption of correctness should not apply was that "the state court's *process* was deficient." The Court stated that the Eleventh Circuit had not considered "the state court's process," but had only considered one of the eight exceptions to the presumption of correctness – dealing with findings that are "not fairly supported by the record." The Court held that this was improper, because "[u]nder *Townsend* [v. Sain, 372 U.S. 293 (1963)], as codified by the governing statute, a federal court is not 'duty-bound' to accept any and all state-court findings that are 'fairly supported by the record."<sup>196</sup> The Court noted that while it had previously criticized a court's adopting word-for-word a winning litigant's proposed findings of fact, it had not previously rendered a holding under the circumstances presented here.

The Court left for review on remand whether exception in 28 U.S.C. § 2254(d)(1)-(8) applied. It declined to decide this, particularly because "the facts surrounding the state habeas court's process are undeveloped." Thus, while the state conceded that it had prepared the state habeas court's final order after being requested to submit it and that the state-proposed order had been adopted word-for-word, and although there was no dispute that the state habeas judge had requested the state's submission *ex parte* and that Jefferson's counsel had not been notified of this and had not been asked to submit their own proposed order, "the precise nature of what transpired during the state-court proceedings is not fully known." In particular, there was an issue as to whether Jefferson had had a chance to respond to the final order.<sup>197</sup>

The Court expressed no view regarding the merits of the ineffective assistance of counsel claim.

## Holland v. Florida, 130 S. Ct. 2549 (2010)

This cased concerned equitable tolling of the AEDPA's one-year statute of limitations for filing a federal habeas petition.

Florida appointed Bradley Collins to represent Albert Holland in all state and federal postconviction proceedings. Mr. Collins filed a motion for state postconviction relief. While the state postconviction case remained pending, the AEDPA statute of limitations was tolled, with 12 days left before the federal habeas petition would have to be filed. Mr. Holland wrote to Collins, urging him to ensure that all his claims would be preserved for later federal habeas review. Collins assured Holland he would do so and said he knew about Florida time limits and about how to exhaust federal claims. While Holland's case was pending in the Florida Supreme Court (after he lost in the trial level court), Collins and Holland's communications became very infrequent. Holland twice asked the Florida Supreme Court to remove Collins, saving among other things, "[I have] no idea what is going on with [my] capital case on appeal."<sup>198</sup> It rejected Holland's efforts - agreeing with the state that Holland could not file anything pro se because he had counsel. Holland repeatedly wrote to the Florida Supreme Court's Clerk, asking to be told precisely what was happening with his appeal. He also filed a complaint against Collins that the Florida Bar Association denied. Soon after Collins orally argued Holland's appeal, Holland wrote him - stressing that, once that court's decision became final, a federal habeas petition had to be filed before the AEDPA status of limitations expired. Collins did not respond either to this or to a later letter. Thereafter, the Florida Supreme Court issued a decision Twelve days later, no federal habeas petition having been filed, that then became final. "Holland's AEDPA time limit expired."

But until many weeks later, Holland did not know about the Florida Supreme Court decision, since no one had told him about it. He only found out about it while using the prison library. "He immediately wrote out his own *pro se* federal habeas petition and mailed it to the Federal District Court . . ." That same day, he got a letter from Collins, who told him that Collins was going to file a certiorari petition from the Florida Supreme Court's ruling. In subsequent correspondence, Collins asserted – incorrectly – that the AEDPA statute of limitations had already elapsed prior to the time that Collins began representing Holland.<sup>199</sup> In reality, the AEDPA statute of limitations had not even *begun* to run when Collins was appointed.

The federal district court dismissed Holland's habeas petition, asserting that Holland had not shown the needed "due diligence" required for there to be "equitable tolling" of the AEDPA statute of limitations. The Eleventh Circuit affirmed, holding that even assuming that Collins had been "grossly negligent," there could not be equitable tolling in the absence of "bad faith, dishonesty, divided loyalty, mentally impairment or so forth on the lawyer's part.""

The Supreme Court reversed, after first agreeing with the Eleventh Circuit (and every other circuit) that the AEDPA's statute of limitations could be "tolled for equitable reasons."<sup>200</sup>

The Court said that the governing principles involving failure to meet a federal deadline were different from the considerations governing federal court review of claims that had not been raised in conformance with a state's procedures. It stated that "at least sometimes, professional misconduct that fails to meet the Eleventh Circuit's standard could nonetheless amount to egregious behavior and create an extraordinary circumstance that warrants equitable tolling." This case's facts, the Court said, "present far more serious instances of attorney misconduct" than "garden variety" negligence by counsel.<sup>201</sup>

The Court proceeded to say that "this case may well be an 'extraordinary' instance in which petitioner's attorney's conduct constituted far more than 'garden variety' or 'excusable neglect." It noted that Collins' numerous "failures violated fundamental canons of professional responsibility" and "seriously prejudiced a client who thereby lost what was likely his single opportunity for federal habeas review of the lawfulness of his imprisonment and of his death sentence."

The Court did not definitely decide the issue of "equitable tolling," due to the fact that the federal district court's decision had been based on its erroneous conclusion that Holland had not acted diligently. Combined with the Eleventh Circuit's erroneous view of equitable tolling, this meant that "no lower court has yet considered in detail the facts of this case to determine whether they indeed constitute extraordinary circumstances sufficient to warrant equitable relief." Accordingly, the Court remanded the case for further review.<sup>202</sup>

#### *Magwood v. Patterson*, 130 S. Ct. 2788 (2010)

Alabama death row inmate Billy Joe Magwood was granted habeas relief by a federal district court, which held that his death sentence had been unconstitutionally secured. The court required that he either be resentenced or released. His resentencing again resulted in the death penalty being imposed. Mr. Magwood filed a federal habeas petition challenging this new death sentence, and the federal district court held that it had been imposed unconstitutionally. The Eleventh Circuit reversed, holding that Magwood was barred from challenging this second death penalty because, in the Eleventh Circuit's view, this was a "second or successive" habeas petition that raised a claim that could have been asserted when Magwood had challenged his first death sentence.<sup>203</sup>

The Supreme Court reversed. The Court held the restrictions on filing "second or successive" habeas petitions apply only to challenges to a particular judgment. Here, the new death sentence was a new judgment, not the same one that had been the subject of Magwood's successful habeas challenge to his first death sentence.

The Court stated: "This is Magwood's *first* application challenging that intervening judgment. The errors he alleges are *new*. It is obvious to us – and the State does not dispute – that his claim of ineffective assistance at resentencing turns upon new errors. But, according to the State, his fair-warning claim [regarding a particular aggravating factor that had also been relied upon in imposing his original death sentence] does not, because the state court made the same mistake before. We disagree. An error made a second time is still a new error. This is especially clear here, where the state court conducted a full resentencing and reviewed the aggravating evidence afresh."<sup>204</sup>

# Sears v. Upton, 130 S. Ct. 3259 (2010) (per curiam)

In the last of the Term's numerous *per curiam* decisions involving claims of ineffective assistance of counsel in death penalty cases, the Court dealt with a postconviction case from Georgia. The trial-level state postconviction court, after finding trial defense counsel's performance constitutionally deficient, "found itself unable to assess whether counsel's inadequate investigation might have prejudiced Sears." It denied relief due to trial counsel's having offered "*some* mitigation evidence during Sears' penalty phase – but not the significant mitigation evidence a constitutionally adequate investigation would have uncovered." After the Supreme Court of Georgia summarily denied review, the United States Supreme Court granted certiorari, vacated the judgment and remanded, because it was "plain from the face of the state

court's opinion that it failed to apply the correct prejudice inquiry we have established for evaluating Sears' Sixth Amendment claim."<sup>205</sup>

During the trial's penalty phase, Mr. Sears' counsel had "presented evidence describing his childhood as stable, loving, and essentially without incident." Apparently, counsel's effort was to show the impact that executing Sears would have "on his family and loved ones." This approach "backfired," because the prosecutor pointed out in closing argument that this was not a case of a defendant from a difficult, inner city background against whom society had turned as early as his childhood. Yet, contrary to what the prosecution argued, mitigation evidence that was first presented in the postconviction proceeding showed that "[h]is parents had a physically abusive relationship and divorced when Sears was young; he suffered sexual abuse at the hands of an adolescent male cousin; his mother's 'favorite word for referring to her sons was "little mother fuckers"; and his father was 'verbally abusive' and disciplined Sears with ageinappropriate military-style drills. Sears struggled in school, demonstrating substantial behavior problems from a very young age." He was left back in second grade and was evaluated at a health center at age nine. "By the time Sears reached high school, he was 'described as severely learning disabled and as severely behaviorally handicapped."" The Court said that "more significantly," there was postconviction evidence that Sears "suffered 'significant frontal lobe abnormalities." Experts said he "had substantial deficits in mental cognition and reasoning," that is, "problems with planning, sequencing and impulse control," due to "several serious head injuries he suffered as a child, as well as drug and alcohol abuse." Two assessment tests showed him in several categories to be "at or below the first percentile," so he was "among the most impaired individuals in the population in terms of ability to suppress competing impulses and conform behavior only to relevant stimuli." Moreover, his ability to chose from his options deliberately "is grossly impaired." The Court said it was unsurprising that there was also some "adverse evidence," but added that some of this could have been used in support of an effectively presented mitigation theory.<sup>206</sup>

The Court found two errors in the state postconviction court's approach to Strickland's prejudice prong. First, having found that counsel's mitigation investigation had been "constitutionally deficient," the state postconviction court should not have assumed that counsel's "mitigation theory" was reasonable. Even if "a theory might be reasonable, in the abstract," Sears could still have been prejudiced by counsel's failure to conduct a proper "mitigation investigation before arriving at this particular theory." The Court stated, "Second, and more fundamentally, the court failed to apply the proper prejudice inquiry," in that it assumed - incorrectly - that Strickland's prejudice prong could only be satisfied where "little or no mitigation evidence" was introduced at trial. Rather, "we have consistently explained that the Strickland inquiry requires precisely the type of probing and fact-specific analysis that the state trial court failed to undertake below." The Court remanded so that the state postconviction court could "undertake this reweighing in the first instance "of "the newly uncovered evidence . . . along with the mitigation evidence" presented at trial, "to assess whether there is a reasonable probability that Sears would have received a different sentence after a constitutionally sufficient mitigation investigation."<sup>207</sup>

#### Gamache v. California, 131 S. Ct. 591 (2010)

In a statement respecting denial of the certiorari petition, written on behalf of four Justices, Justice Sotomayor discussed what the California Supreme Court had held to be an error – "court personnel inadvertently [giving] the jury a videotape that had not been admitted into evidence," showing "a police interview . . . in which Gamache confessed to the crime in graphic

terms" including his saying that if it had been possible "he would have shot police officers." The California Supreme Court, in considering the impact of this error in this death penalty case, said that because there was no misconduct involved, the defendant had the burden to demonstrate prejudice. In this direct appeal case, Justice Sotomayor pointed out that "[u]nder our decision in *Chapman v. California*, 386 U.S. 18, 24 (1967), the prosecution must carry the burden of showing that a constitutional trial error is harmless beyond a reasonable doubt."<sup>208</sup>

Justice Sotomayor and those joining in her statement did not dissent, because it seemed clear from the California Supreme Court's decision that it would have found the error to be harmless no matter how it had allocated the burden with regard to prejudice. She said, "I nonetheless write . . . because the allocation of the burden of harmlessness can be outcome determinative in some cases."<sup>209</sup>

# Skinner v. Switzer, 79 U.S.L.W. 4157 (U.S. March 7, 2011)

The Court addressed the limited issue of whether when a convicted state prisoner (in this case, a death row inmate) wishes to seek DNA testing of crime-scene evidence, he may attempt to secure that testing through a civil rights case brought under 42 U.S.C. § 1983. The federal circuit courts that had considered this issue had been split, with some (such as the Fifth Circuit in Skinner's case) holding that the only way to seek such testing was a federal habeas corpus proceeding. Procedural barriers would usually prevent an inmate from getting any ruling on the merits of such a claim in a habeas proceeding.

The Court held "that a postconviction claim for DNA testing is properly pursued in a § 1983 action." The Court reasoned that winning such a lawsuit would only provide "access to the DNA evidence, which may prove exculpatory, inculpatory, or inconclusive" and in any event would not necessarily mean that the prisoner's being in custody was unlawful.

The Court cautioned that it would not be easy to prevail in the civil rights lawsuit. It pointed out that its precedent left only "slim room for the prisoner to show that the governing state law denies him procedural due process."<sup>210</sup> Skinner's claim, which will be considered on remand, is that Texas' postconviction DNA statute, as it has been construed by Texas' courts, violates procedural due process by entirely preventing any inmate from seeking DNA testing in a postconviction proceeding if the inmate could have but did not seek DNA testing before trial.<sup>211</sup>

#### Noteworthy Lower Court Developments

In addition to these Supreme Court decisions, there was a noteworthy decision by the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals and a significant concurrence by a federal appeals court judge.

The Texas Court of Criminal Appeals concluded in October 2010 that "the prosecution did not satisfy its burden of showing the scientific reliability of Dr. [Richard] Coons's methodology for predicting future dangerousness by clear and convincing evidence" prior to trial, and it had therefore had been an abuse of discretion to admit his testimony during the penalty phase.<sup>212</sup> Although the court held that this error had been harmless, in part because a defense expert had debunked Dr. Coons' testimony, its ruling might call into question some of the death sentences handed down in the dozens of other Texas death penalty trials in which he had testified about future dangerousness. It might also call into question the admissibility of similar testimony in future Texas capital trials.<sup>213</sup>

Any further challenge could draw upon a study whose lead author, Dr. Mark Cunningham, was the defense expert who had debunked Dr. Coons' testimony. That study, published in 2009, found that federal jurors were 90% inaccurate when they predicted that a defendant in a death penalty case would later commit a seriously "violent act" – although they were right over 93% in cases where they predicted that the defendant would *not* later commit a seriously "violent act."<sup>214</sup>

Sixth Circuit Judge Boyce Martin, Jr. said the following on April 14, 2009, in concurring in the denial of habeas corpus relief to a death row inmate:

Now in my thirtieth year as a judge on this Court, I have had an inside view of our system of capital punishment almost since the death penalty was reintroduced in the wake of *Furman v. Georgia*. During that time, judges, lawyers and elected officials have expended great time and resources attempting to ensure the fairness, proportionality and accuracy that the Constitution demands of our system. But those efforts have utterly failed. Capital punishment in this country remains "arbitrary, biased, and so fundamentally flawed at its very core that it is beyond repair." At the same time, the system's necessary emphasis on competent representation, sound trial procedure, and searching postconviction review has made it exceedingly expensive to maintain.

The system's deep flaws and high costs raise a simple but important question: is the death penalty worth what it costs us? In my view, this broken system would not justify its costs even if it saved money, but those who do not agree may want to consider just how expensive the death penalty really is. Accordingly, I join Justice Stevens in calling for "a dispassionate, impartial comparison of the enormous costs that death penalty litigation imposes on society with the benefits that it produces." *Baze v. Rees*, [553] U.S. [35, 81], 128 S. Ct. 1520, 1548-49 (2007) (Stevens, J., concurring). Such an evaluation, I believe, is particularly appropriate at a time when public funds are scarce and our state and federal governments are having to re-evaluate their fiscal priorities.<sup>215</sup>

# **III.** RELEVANT ACTIVITIES BY THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION (THE "ABA")

#### Counsel

The ABA's Death Penalty Representation Project has recruited numerous firms to take on the representation of death row inmates in state postconviction and federal habeas corpus proceedings. Indeed, in the last decade, it has found counsel for over 200 death row inmates. The Project provides technical assistance and resources to counsel whom it has recruited. In a great many instances, counsel recruited by the Project have secured relief for their clients. Unfortunately, there are still a great many death row inmates without counsel to handle postconviction and federal habeas proceedings.

The Project works with judges, legislators, bar associations and lawyers in jurisdictions that have the death penalty to champion meaningful systemic reforms that would ensure that all capital defendants and death row prisoners have the assistance of effective, well-trained, adequately resourced lawyers. In particular, the Project has endeavored to secure the adoption of the ABA Guidelines for the Appointment and Performance of Defense Counsel in Death Penalty Cases, which were revised in 2003 (the "ABA Guidelines").

The Project also seeks to address systemic problems with litigation in a limited number of jurisdictions, including initiating challenges to the method for selecting, appointing and monitoring defense counsel performance; compensation for defense counsel, experts and mitigation specialists; restrictions on the funding for and selection of experts and mitigation specialists; and the structure, workload and operation of capital defender offices.

Finally, the Project participates as faculty at training seminars for judges and defense counsel and speaks at public events to raise awareness about the significant problems with death penalty counsel systems and the urgent need for reform.<sup>216</sup>

#### Assessments of States' Implementation of the Death Penalty

From 2004 to 2007, the ABA Death Penalty Moratorium Implementation Project (the "Moratorium Project") assessed the extent to which the capital punishment systems in eight states comport with ABA policies designed to promote fairness and due process. These assessments were not intended as substitutes for comprehensive studies that the ABA hopes will be undertaken during moratoriums on executions. Rather, they were intended to provide insights on the extent to which these states are acting in consonance with relevant ABA policies. The assessment reports were prepared by in-state assessment teams and Moratorium Project staff.

On October 29, 2007, the ABA released its overall findings based on the eight individual state assessments regarding Alabama, Arizona, Florida, Georgia, Indiana, Ohio, Pennsylvania and Tennessee. The ABA concluded that "serious problems were found in every state death penalty system."<sup>217</sup> Among many other pervasive problems were "significant racial disparities . . . particularly . . . associated with the race of the victim"; non-existent or cursory proportionality review, so that a defendant's death penalty is upheld even though others who have committed similar or worse crimes have not received the death penalty; judicial election campaigns in which candidates "discussed and advertised their views of the death penalty"; the failure to ensure that counsel for people with mental retardation or mental illness "fully appreciate the significance" thereof; the failure to comport with the ABA's policies (summarized above) on mental disability and capital punishment; serious mistakes or even fraud in crime labs; the failure to require accreditation of crime labs or medical examiner offices; crime labs' not using the best available DNA testing methods; states' failures to preserve evidence from which DNA testing might be done, and their often making it difficult or impossible for defense counsel to get testing done on such evidence that does exist; failing to adopt identified best practices regarding identification and interrogations; failure to comply with many aspects of the ABA Guidelines; jurors' not understanding their roles and responsibilities or important jury instructions; truncated postconviction procedures that provide inadequate time for investigation, make discovery difficult or impossible, and make it extremely difficult to secure evidentiary hearings; failure to discipline prosecutors found by courts to have engaged in serious misconduct; and inadequate clemency review.<sup>218</sup> In view of these and other findings, the ABA renewed its call for a nationwide moratorium on executions.

On October 29, 2009, the Supreme Court of Florida revised its standard jury instructions with regard to the penalty phase of capital cases. In doing so, it made some changes suggested by the ABA's Florida assessment report, while declining to make other changes suggested therein.<sup>219</sup>

Under the auspices of the Moratorium Project, assessments are being made of capital punishment systems in additional states.

### International Activities

On December 6-7, 2005, the European Commission, the ABA and the Japan Federation of Bar Associations sponsored an International Leadership Conference on Human Rights and the Death Penalty, in Tokyo, Japan. The sponsoring organizations are contemplating possible follow-up activities. Meanwhile, the *Thomas M. Cooley Law Review* expects to publish in 2011 numerous articles based on presentations at the 2005 conference.

#### Vienna Convention Compliance

In February 2010, the ABA adopted a policy in the wake of *Medellin v. Texas*<sup>220</sup> and subsequent developments, most notably the International Court of Justice's opinion in *Avena and Other Federal Nationals*. In order to provide context for the policy, here is some background, followed by a summary of some key parts of the policy.

*Medellin* concerned a Mexican national who had lived in the United States since preschool. After being arrested for murder and rape, Mr. Medellin was not informed that he had a right, under the Vienna Convention, to contact the Mexican consulate. Not knowing about this right, he did not contact the consulate. He was convicted and sentenced to death. In state habeas, he sought to raise a claim concerning the violation of his Vienna Convention rights. The Texas courts and the federal district and appeals courts barred his claim because he had not raised it earlier (and because he did not persuade them that his conviction or sentence would have been affected if the consulate had been contacted). Thereafter, the International Court of Justice (the "ICJ"), held in *Avena*<sup>221</sup> that the United States had violated Article 36(1)(b) of the Vienna Convention, by failing to inform 51 named Mexican nationals, including Medellin, of their rights under the Vienna Convention, and that the United States was required of offer some form of consideration of their convictions and sentences, irrespective of state procedural default rules.

President Bush then issued a Memorandum to the United States Attorney General, stating that the United States "will discharge its international obligations" under the ICJ decision "by having State courts give effect to the decision in accordance with general principles of comity." When Medellin thereafter filed a second petition, the Texas Court of Criminal Appeals barred it as an abuse of the writ, stating that neither *Avena* nor the President's Memorandum was "binding federal law" that could supersede the state's procedural rules.

The Supreme Court affirmed, holding that none of the various relevant treaties were "self-executing" as "binding" federal law, nor could they bind the states in the absence of a congressionally enacted statute giving the treaties effect in domestic courts. The Court said that when the United States agreed to submit to the ICJ disputes arising from the Vienna Convention, it did not commit to abide by an ICJ judgment. And while the United Nations (the "UN") Charter provides that each UN member "undertakes to comply with" an ICJ decision "in any case to which it is a party," the Court said this was merely an undertaking to take action in the future through the member country's non-judicial branches of government to comply with an ICJ decision to which the United States was a party, nor did it cause ICJ decisions to have instantaneous legal effect in state and federal courts. While the UN Charter provides that the UN Security Council can provide a remedy for non-compliance with an ICJ decision, the Court noted that the United States has always had a veto in the Security Council. The Court also stated that Medellin, not being a UN member, had no right to seek enforcement of the ICJ's decision. Moreover, it held that only Congress, not the President, could make an ICJ decision binding on the states.

Thereafter, Mexico returned to the ICJ and sought a declaration that the United States would violate the ICJ's ruling if Medellin were executed without further legal proceedings. The United States responded that it would continue seeking to effectuate the ICJ's ruling, including in Medellin's case. Medellin's counsel then requested a stay of execution from the Texas courts, Texas' Governor and the Supreme Court, to enable Congress to act on pending legislation to effectuate the ICJ's ruling. All requests were denied, with the Supreme Court's order coming on a 5-4 vote. The four dissenters said that either Congress should be given time to act on the legislation or else the Court should get an explanation from the federal government regarding what it meant by its stating to the ICJ that it would continue to seek to effectuate the ICJ's ruling. Medellin was executed on August 6, 2008.<sup>222</sup>

On January 19, 2009, the ICJ found unanimously that by executing Medellin without providing the review and reconsideration that the ICJ had set forth in a July 16, 2008 Order, "the United States of America has breached the obligation incumbent upon it" under that Order.<sup>223</sup>

The ABA policy adopted in February 2010 provides that the United States, state and territorial governments should "work to ensure" full compliance with the "fundamental protections" of the Vienna Convention's Article 36 "without obstacle to foreign nationals within" our borders; that the United States should also "work to ensure" that Article 36's "fundamental protections" are applied "fully and without obstacle" to American citizens abroad: and that the President and Congress should "renew the United States' commitment to the implementation of the Vienna Convention and to the enforcement of its obligations of the [UN] Charter and the Optional Protocol to the Vienna Convention by": (i) seeking "legislative and other means, where possible" to implement fully the ICJ's decision in Avena and Other Federal Nationals, (ii) recognizing that the ICJ should decide "disputes arising out of the interpretation of the Vienna Convention and related questions of international law" and (iii) giving ICJ decisions concerning "those disputes binding force within the United States, including honoring and enforcing any [ICJ] judgments to which the United States is a party." The ABA policy further calls upon the President, Congress, and state and territorial governments to take a variety of actions set forth in the policy "to advance the implementation of and compliance with Article 36 of the Vienna Convention in the United States." The ABA policy also "urges prosecutors and criminal defense attorneys" to learn about the Vienna Convention's consular notification requirements and try to achieve their "effective exercise by foreign national defendants." Finally, the policy calls upon "state and territorial bar associations, in matters involving foreign national defendants" to contact foreign consulates in this country and, among other things, help the consulates "in finding counsel for foreign national defendants."<sup>224</sup>

# IV. THE FUTURE

There is increasing recognition of major, systemic problems with capital punishment. In four states – most recently Illinois in March 2011, this has led to abolition or discontinuation of capital punishment. Other states have come close to repeal in recent years, and two others enacted laws that could constrain the death penalty's use. Elsewhere, it remains to be seen what reaction – if any – there will be to studies documenting egregious problems with the capital punishment system.

Justice Stevens has increasingly pointed to such systemic problems and to what he sees as a lack of discernible societal benefits from the death penalty. He has concluded that the assumptions that he and Justice Stewart (among others) made in 1976 when upholding the constitutionality of the death penalty in *Gregg* and other cases have turned out to be wrong. The ALI acted on the basis of similar concerns when, in 2009, it withdrew the Model Penal Code provision that had been the basis for most of the statutes upheld in and after *Gregg* and said that it saw no reason to try to develop a new provision.

Meanwhile, the number of new death sentences continues to be at a much lower level than in recent decades. There is no reason to foresee a substantial increase in the number of new death sentences. Indeed, to the extent that efforts to improve the quality of defense representation in capital cases succeed, there would likely be even fewer new death sentences.

The fact that providing competent counsel has been shown repeatedly to reduce the number of death outcomes drastically should – but is not likely to – lead to a systematic reexamination of the quality of representation received by those *already* on death row. Although the Supreme Court in its October 2009 term paid increasing attention to defense representation in capital sentencing proceedings, its decisions have been fact-specific and, when handed down in a federal habeas context, constrained by the AEDPA. Most lower courts seem unlikely to focus realistically on the deadly impact of many capital defense counsel.

On this, as on so many other issues, it will be crucial to inform the legal profession and the public about what is really going on in the capital punishment system. This includes the ever-increasing reliance on procedural technicalities that bar consideration of fundamental and highly prejudicial constitutional errors.

Ultimately, our society must decide whether to continue with a system that has been found in study after study to be far more expensive than the actual alternative - in which life without parole is the most serious punishment. This question has become substantially more important given the severe economic downturn in 2008-2011. In view of the lack of persuasive evidence of societal benefits from capital punishment, this is one ineffectual, wasteful government program whose elimination deserves serious consideration.

#### Endnotes, Chapter 19

<sup>1</sup> John Schwartz and Emma G. Fitzsimmons, *Illinois Governor Signs Capital Punishment Ban*, NEW YORK TIMES, March 10, 2011.

<sup>2</sup> Statement from Governor Pat Quinn on Senate Bill 3539, March 9, 2011, text and video available at http://www.illinois.gov/PressReleases/ShowPressRelease.cfm?SubjectID=2&RecNum=9265.

<sup>3</sup> ILLINOIS CAPITAL PUNISHMENT REFORM STUDY COMMITTEE, SIXTH AND FINAL REPORT (2010), available at http://www.icjia.state.il.us/public/pdf/dpsrc/CPRSC%20-%20Sixth%20and%20Final%20Report.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> James Warren, *Exposé Hits Hard At Death Penalty System*, CHICAGO NEWS COOPERATIVE, November 13, 2010, *available at* http://www.chicagonewscoop.org/expose-hits-hard-at-death-penalty-system/.

<sup>5</sup> Leigh B. Bienen, Capital Punishment in Illinois in the Aftermath of the Ryan Commutations, 100 JOURNAL CRIMINAL LAW & CRIMINOLOGY 101, 127 (2010).

<sup>6</sup> Associated Press, Death Penalty Is Repealed in New Mexico, NEW YORK TIMES, March 19, 2009.

<sup>7</sup> Tom Hester, Jr., Associated Press, New Jersey Bans Death Penalty, December 17, 2007, available at http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1A1-D8TJCK9G0.html; Henry Weinstein, New Jersey Lawmakers Vote to End Death Penalty, LOS ANGELES TIMES, December 14, 2007; Keith B. Richburg, N.J. Approves Abolition of Death Penalty; Corzine to Sign, WASHINGTON POST, December 14, 2007.

<sup>8</sup> People v. LaValle, 3 N.Y.3d 88 (2004).

<sup>9</sup> See NEW YORK ASSEMBLY COMMITTEES ON CODES, JUDICIARY & CORRECTIONS, THE DEATH PENALTY IN NEW YORK: A REPORT ON FIVE PUBLIC HEARINGS (2005), available at http://assembly.state.ny.us/comm/Codes/20050403/deathpenalty.pdf. An effort in 2006 to revive the New York death penalty law also failed. See Yancey Roy, Gannett News Service, Senate pushes death penalty for cop killers; Assembly resists, June 14, 2006; Michael Gormley, Associated Press, Senate Republicans say Assembly is coddling murderers, June 13, 2006.

<sup>10</sup> People v. Taylor, 9 N.Y.3d 129 (2007).

<sup>11</sup> Joel Stashenko, NEW YORK LAW JOURNAL, October 16, 2008.

<sup>12</sup> Md. Code Ann., Crim. Law § 2-303.

<sup>13</sup> John Wagner, Md. Lawmakers Approve Tighter Death Penalty Rules, WASHINGTON POST, March 26, 2009.

<sup>14</sup> Jon Lender and Daniela Altimari, *Death penalty abolition gets final legislative approval in Senate*, HARTFORD COURANT, May 22, 2009.

<sup>15</sup> Christopher Keating and Eric Gershon, *Bysiewicz: Malloy Winner of Governor's Race*, HARTFORD COURANT.COM, November 3, 2010, *available at* http://inthistogetherct.org/2010/11/bysiewicz-malloy-winner-of-governors-race/; Christopher Keating, *Folley concedes governors race to Malloy*, HARTFORD COURANT, November 8, 2010.

<sup>16</sup> Associated Press, *Death penalty foes hopeful with new Conn. governor*, January 13, 2011, *available at* http://online.wsj.com/article/AP43781f4443ba4d44ad4c154cc3c73769.html.

<sup>17</sup> Kirk Johnson, *Death Penalty Repeal Fails in Colorado*, NEW YORK TIMES, May 5, 2009; Jesse Fender and Lynn Bartels, *Bid to repeal death penalty fails in Senate*, DENVER POST, May 6, 2009.

<sup>18</sup> James Conner, House judiciary committee defeats death penalty repeal. Are some Democrats secretly relieved?, FLATHEAD MEMO, March 31, 2009, available at http://www.flatheadmemo.com/archives\_2009/jan\_mar\_2009/2009-03-31\_death\_penalty\_repeal.html; Associated Press, Senate gives final passage to death penalty repeal, February 16, 2011, available at http://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/montana/article\_b787d1ce-39a0-11e0-95f7-001cc4c03286.html.

<sup>19</sup> Associated Press, *Perdue signs Racial Justice Act*, WRAL.COM, August 11, 2009, *available at* http://wral.com/news/state/story/5769609/; Jon Ostendorff, *Perdue signs Racial Justice Act*, August 11, 2009, *available at* http://www.ncmoratorium.org/news.aspx?li=4053.

<sup>20</sup> Michael Biesecker, Act tied to death penalty likely to be repealed, CHARLOTTE OBSERVER, January 23, 2011.

<sup>21</sup> STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE, FINAL REPORT OF THE COMMISSION TO STUDY THE DEATH PENALTY IN HEW HAMPSHIRE (2010), *available at* http://www.catholicsmobilizing.org/docs/FinalReportofNHDeathPenaltyStudyCommission.pdf.

 $^{22}$  Id. at 14, 47-48.

<sup>23</sup> *Id.* at 47.

<sup>24</sup> Letter from Governor Edward G. Rendell to Members of the Pennsylvania General Assembly, January 14, 2011, available at http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/governor-rendell-urges-general-assembly-to-revieweffectiveness-of-pennsylvanias-death-penalty-113610439.html. <sup>25</sup> AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION, EVALUATING FAIRNESS AND ACCURACY IN STATE DEATH PENALTY SYSTEMS: THE PENNSYLVANIA DEATH PENALTY ASSESSMENT REPORT (2007), *available at* http://www.abanet.org/moratorium/assessmentproject/pennsylvania/finalreport.pdf.

<sup>26</sup> Id. at iii.

<sup>27</sup> *Id*. at iii-v.

<sup>28</sup> 408 U.S. 238 (1972); TRACY L. SNELL, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, CAPITAL PUNISHMENT, 2009 – STATISTICAL TABLES, at 1 (2010), *available at* http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/content/pub/pdf/cp09st.pdf.

<sup>29</sup> DEATH PENALTY INFORMATION CENTER, THE DEATH PENALTY IN 2010: YEAR END REPORT, at 1, 3 (2010), *available at* http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/documents/2010YearEnd-Final.pdf.

<sup>30</sup> Jesse J. Holland, Associated Press, US executions drop by 12 percent in 2010, December 21, 2010, available at http://news.yahoo.com/s/ap/20101221/ap\_on\_re\_us/death\_penalty.

<sup>31</sup> DEATH PENALTY INFORMATION CENTER, supra note 29, at 2-3.

<sup>32</sup> *Id.* at 3.

 $^{33}$  *Id.* at 1, 2.

<sup>34</sup> Nathan Koppel, Oklahoma Conducts First U.S. Execution of 2011, WALL STREET JOURNAL LAW BLOG, January 7, 2011, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/law/2011/01/07/oklahoma-conducts-first-us-execution-of-2011/.

<sup>35</sup> Nathan Koppel, *Hospira to Stop Making Lethal-Injection Drug*, WALL STREET JOURNAL.COM, January 21, 2011, *available at* http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704754304576095980790129692.html.

<sup>36</sup> Kevin Sack, *Executions in Doubt in Fallout Over Drug*, NEW YORK TIMES, March 17, 2011.

<sup>37</sup> Frank Newport, In U.S., 64% Support Death Penalty in Cases of Murder, GALLUP, November 8, 2010, available at http://www.gallup.com/poll/144284/Support-Death-Penalty-Cases-Murder.aspx.

<sup>38</sup> Id.

<sup>39</sup> Death Penalty Information Center, Press Release, Poll Shows Growing Support for Alternatives to the Death Penalty; Capital Punishment Ranked Lowest Among Budget Priorities, November 16, -2010, available at http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/pollresults.

<sup>40</sup> Bob Egelko, *Field Poll finds 70% support death penalty*, SAN FRANCISCO CHRONICLE, July 22, 2010.

<sup>41</sup> John Wagner and Jennifer Agiesta, *Md. voters remain divided on death penalty*, WASHINGTON POST, May 11, 2010.

<sup>42</sup> DEATH PENALTY INFORMATION CENTER, SMART ON CRIME: RECONSIDERING THE DEATH PENALTY IN A TIME OF ECONOMIC CRISIS, at 9-10 (2009), *available at* http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/documents/CostsRptFinal.pdf.

<sup>43</sup> John Connor, Op-Ed., Death penalty drains justice system resources, BILLINGS GAZETTE, March 22, 2009.

<sup>44</sup> Death Penalty Information Center, *Washington Attorney General Says Death Penalty May Not Be Worth the Costs* and Delays, 2010, available at http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/new-voices-washington-attorney-general-saysdeath-penalty-may-not-be-worth-costs-and-delays (citing C. Sullivan, *Attorney General Rob McKenna not sure if* ultimate penalty's worth it, MYNORTHWEST.COM, September 7, 2010)). <sup>45</sup> Niki Kelly and Rebecca S. Green, *Lawmakers urged to debate steep costs of death penalty*, JOURNAL GAZETTE, November 17, 2010.

<sup>46</sup> Editorial, *Welcome death penalty discussion*, JOURNAL GAZETTE, November 21, 2010.

<sup>47</sup> Lynne Tuohy, Associated Press, *Warden critical of death penalty*, August 13, 2010, *available at* http://www.nashuatelegraph.com/news/statenewengland/822405-227/warden-critical-of-death-penalty.html.

<sup>48</sup> Annmarie Timmins, Former warden 'haunted' by executions, CONCORD MONITOR, August 13, 2010.

<sup>49</sup> Tuohy, *supra* note 47.

<sup>50</sup> Timmins, *supra* note 48.

<sup>51</sup> Alan Johnson, Death Row cases should be reviewed, justice says, COLUMBUS DISPATCH, May 15, 2010.

<sup>52</sup> Andrew Welsh-Huggins, Associated Press, *Ohio justice calls for end of death penalty*, January 18, 2011, *available at http://www.sfexaminer.com/politics/congress/2011/01/Ohio-justice-calls-end-death-penalty*.

<sup>53</sup> Reginald Fields, Ohio Supreme Court Justice Paul Pfeifer wants to scrap the death penalty, PLAIN DEALER, January 19, 2011.

<sup>54</sup> Mike Wagner and Alan Johnson, *Timeout from death?*, COLUMBUS DISPATCH, August 8, 2010.

<sup>55</sup> Jeri Zeder, *Human Dignity, Democracy and the Loaded Gun*, HARVARD LAW BULLETIN, Winter 2011 (discussing CHARLES FRIED AND GREGORY FRIED, BECAUSE IT IS WRONG: TORTURE, PRIVACY AND PRESIDENTIAL POWER IN THE AGE OF TERROR (2010)).

<sup>56</sup> Editorial, *Outlaw death penalty to save lives and cash*, CHICAGO SUN-TIMES, November 8, 2010.

<sup>57</sup> Editorial, *Death Penalty*, SALT LAKE TRIBUNE, April 17, 2010.

<sup>58</sup> Adam Liptak, Group Gives Up Death Penalty Work in Frustration, NEW YORK TIMES, January 5, 2010.

<sup>59</sup> Memorandum from Lance Liebman, American Law Institute Director, to Members of the American Law Institute and Model Penal Code: Sentencing Project Participants (quoting resolution approved by the ALI's membership at the May 2009 annual meeting and approved "overwhelmingly, with some abstentions," on October 23, 2009, by the ALI Council).

<sup>60</sup> Id; see also AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, REPORT OF THE COUNCIL TO THE MEMBERSHIP OF THE AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE ON THE MATTER OF THE DEATH PENALTY (2009), available at http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/documents/alicoun.pdf.

<sup>61</sup> AMERICAN LAW INSTITUTE, supra note 60, Part V.

<sup>62</sup> Id. Part VI (based on the ALI's review of CAROL S. STEIKER AND JORDAN M. STEIKER, REPORT TO THE ALI CONCERNING CAPITAL PUNISHMENT (2008), which is in turn Annex B to the ALI's report).

<sup>63</sup> Liptak, *supra* note 58.

<sup>64</sup> Michael Traynor, Opinion, The death penalty – it's unworkable, LOS ANGELES TIMES, February 4, 2010.

<sup>65</sup> 428 U.S. 153 (1976).

<sup>66</sup> Nina Totenberg, Justice Stevens: An Open Mind On A Changed Court, NPR, October 4, 2010, available at http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=130198344 (alteration in original).

<sup>67</sup> 408 U.S. 238, 309 (1972) (Stewart, J., concurring).

<sup>68</sup> 481 U.S. 137, 158 (1987).

<sup>69</sup> John Paul Stevens, On the Death Sentence, THE NEW YORK REVIEW OF BOOKS, December 23, 2010.

<sup>70</sup> Id.

<sup>71</sup> Rob Stein, Group to censure physicians who play role in lethal injections, WASHINGTON POST, May 2, 2010.

<sup>72</sup> Kevin B. O'Reilly, *Doctors who aid in executions unlikely to face sanctions*, AMEDNEWS.COM, February 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.ama-assn.org/amednews/2010/02/22/prsb0222.htm.

<sup>73</sup> AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, DEATH SENTENCES AND EXECUTIONS IN 2009, at 6 (2010), *available at* http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ACT50/001/2010/en/17348b70-3fc7-40b2-a258-af92778c73e5/act500012010en.pdf.

<sup>74</sup> *Id.* at 11, 18.

<sup>75</sup> *Id.* at 18.

 $^{76}$  Id. at 2, 15.

<sup>77</sup> Togo Has Abolished the Death Penalty, Setting an Example for the Whole of Africa in the Struggle Against Violence, SANT'EGIDIO, June 24, 2009, available at http://www.santegidio.org/index.php?pageID=3&id=3016&idLng=1064.

<sup>78</sup> AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, *supra* note 73, at 10.

<sup>79</sup> Associated Press, *Kenya's President Commutes All Death Sentences*, August 4, 2009, *available at* http://www.theskanner.com/article/2009/08/04/Kenyas-President-Commutes-All-Death-Sentences.

<sup>80</sup> AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, *supra* note 73, at 8.

<sup>81</sup> Andrew Jacobs, China Pledges Fewer Death Sentences, NEW YORK TIMES, July 29, 2009.

<sup>82</sup> China issues guidelines to limit death penalty use, CHINA DAILY, February 9, 2010, available at http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-02/09/content 9453134.htm.

<sup>83</sup> Agence France-Presse, UN hails Mongolia's death penalty moratorium, January 15, 2010, available at http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hB fdznZX19sk8yw0NaGE-1LMhnA.

<sup>84</sup> AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, *supra* note 73, at 15.

<sup>85</sup> See id. at 6, 24.

<sup>86</sup> Daniel Bases, Reuters, UN Assembly calls for moratorium on death penalty, December 18, 2007, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSN1849885920071218.

<sup>87</sup> Guillaume Parent, World Coalition Against the Death Penalty, UN resolution: the abolition front gets stronger and stronger, December 19, 2008, available at http://www.worldcoalition.org/modules/smartsection/item.php?itemid=319. <sup>88</sup> RTT News, US Votes Against Moratorium On Death Penalty, November 12, 2010, available at http://rttnews.com/content/topstories.aspx?Id=1478662&SimRec=1&node=.

<sup>89</sup> Brittany Anas, *CU researcher's study on death penalty shows that race matters in sentencing*, DAILY CAMERA ONLINE, July 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.dailycamera.com/ci\_15576796.

<sup>90</sup> EQUAL JUSTICE INITIATIVE, ILLEGAL RACIAL DISCRIMINATION IN JURY SELECTION: A CONTINUING LEGACY, at 4 (2010) (Executive Summary by Bryan A. Stevenson), *available at* http://eji.org/eji/files/62510%20Edited%20Tutwiler%20version%20Final%20Report%20from%20printer%20online .pdf.

<sup>91</sup> *Id.* at 5.

 $^{92}$  *Id.* at 6.

<sup>93</sup> Id. at 14.

<sup>94</sup> G. Ben Cohen and Robert J. Smith, *The Racial Geography of the Federal Death Penalty*, 85 WASHINGTON LAW REVIEW 425, 425 (2010).

<sup>95</sup> Id. at 435.

<sup>96</sup> Id. at 437.

<sup>97</sup> Scott Phillips, Legal Disparities in the Capital of Capital Punishment, 99 JOURNAL CRIMINAL LAW & CRIMINOLOGY 717 (2009).

<sup>98</sup> Lise Olsen, State to handle capital appeals, SAN ANTONIO EXPRESS-NEWS, July 26, 2009.

<sup>99</sup> Lise Olsen, Death row lawyers get paid while messing up, HOUSTON CHRONICLE, April 20, 2009.

<sup>100</sup> Olsen, State to handle capital appeals, supra note 98.

<sup>101</sup> Adam Liptak, A Lawyer Known Best for Losing Capital Cases, NEW YORK TIMES, May 17, 2010.

<sup>102</sup> Id.

<sup>103</sup> Kenneth Jost, *Death Penalty Debates: Is the Capital Punishment System Working*?, 20 CQ RESEARCHER 967, 982 (2010).

<sup>104</sup> Bill Rankin, *DeKalb prosecutor to lead public defenders*, ATLANTA JOURNAL-CONSTITUTION, December 10, 2010.

<sup>105</sup> Greg Bluestein, Associated Press, New leader, same problems for Ga. public defenders, January 23, 2011, available at http://www.ajc.com/news/georgia-politics-elections/new-leader-same-problems-813467.html.

<sup>106</sup> John Schwartz, Murder Case May Proceed in Georgia, NEW YORK TIMES, March 26, 2010; Weis v. State, 287 Ga. 46 (2010), cert. denied, 131 S. Ct. 100 (2010).

<sup>107</sup> Weis, 287 Ga. at 60 (Thompson, J., dissenting).

<sup>108</sup> Weis v. Georgia, 131 S. Ct. 100 (2010).

<sup>109</sup> Jost, *supra* note 103, at 980, 982.

<sup>110</sup> Maura Dolan, Lack of funding builds death row logjam, Los ANGELES TIMES, November 27, 2010.

<sup>111</sup> Gerald Kogan and Mark White, Op-Ed., 11th Circuit not playing by the rules in Alabama death penalty case, NATIONAL LAW JOURNAL, November 22, 2010.

<sup>112</sup> 592 F.3d 1274 (11th Cir.), cert. denied, 131 S. Ct. 645 (2010).

<sup>113</sup> Kogan and White, *supra* note 111.

<sup>114</sup> Id.

<sup>115</sup> Adam Liptak, A Mailroom Mix-Up That Could Cost a Life, NEW YORK TIMES, August 2, 2010; Ed Pilkington, Alabama plans death penalty despite paperwork mix-up, GUARDIAN, January 8, 2010; Maples v. Allen, 586 F.3d 879, 884-85 (11th Cir. 2009) (per curiam), cert. granted in part, No. 10-63 (U.S. March 21, 2011).

<sup>116</sup> Ex parte Maples, 885 So. 2d 845 (Ala. Crim. App. 2004); Ex parte Maples, No. 1030701 (Ala. September 3, 2004).

<sup>117</sup> Maples, 586 F.3d 879.

<sup>118</sup> 547 U.S. 220 (2006).

<sup>119</sup> Liptak, *supra* note 115.

<sup>120</sup> Jones, 547 U.S. at 230.

<sup>121</sup> Maples v. Thomas, No. 10-63 (U.S. March 21, 2011).

<sup>122</sup> Mark Curriden, Lawyer's Attempt to Keep His Head Above Water Landed a Client on Death Row, ABA JOURNAL, March 2011.

<sup>123</sup> Brian Rogers and Cindy George, *Prisoner ordered free from Texas' death row*, HOUSTON CHRONICLE, October 28, 2010. An extensive expose of this case had been published by the *Texas Monthly* a month before Graves' exoneration. *See* Pamela Colloff, *Innocence Lost*, TEXAS MONTHLY, October 2010.

<sup>124</sup> Brian Rogers, *Team overturning Graves case blasts ex-DA*, HOUSTON CHRONICLE, October 28, 2010.

<sup>125</sup> Doug McMurdo, *Court ruling frees former Nevada death row inmate*, LAS VEGAS REVIEW-JOURNAL, September 24, 2010.

<sup>126</sup> Office of Governor Bill Ritter, Jr., Press Release, Gov. Ritter Grants Posthumous Pardon in Case Dating Back to 1930s, January 7, 2011, available at http://www.colorado.gov/cs/Satellite/GovRitter/GOVR/1251587386811.

<sup>127</sup> Associated Press, Gov. Strickland Commutes Ohio Inmates Death Sentence, September 2, 2010, available at http://www2.nbc4i.com/news/2010/Sep/02/5/gov-strickland-commutes-ohio-inmates-death-sentence-ar-220172/ (attaching Governor Strickland's Statement Regarding Clemency Application of Kevin Keith, September 2, 2010).

<sup>128</sup> Cooper v. Brown, 565 F.3d 581, 581 (9th Cir. 2009) (Fletcher, J., dissenting), *discussed in John Schwartz*, *Judges' Dissents for Death Row Inmates Are Rising*, NEW YORK TIMES, August 13, 2009.

<sup>129</sup> Alan M. Dershowitz and David B. Rivkin Jr., Op-Ed., A time for clemency, LOS ANGELES TIMES, December 1, 2010.

<sup>130</sup> Editorial, Governor, save inmate's life, LOS ANGELES TIMES, December 23, 2010.

<sup>131</sup> Nicholas D. Kristof, Framed for Murder?, NEW YORK TIMES, December 8, 2010.

<sup>132</sup> James C. McKinley, Jr., Controversy Builds in Texas Over an Execution, NEW YORK TIMES, October 20, 2009.

<sup>133</sup> Steve Mills, Cameron Todd Willingham case: Expert says fire for which father was executed was not arson, CHICAGO TRIBUNE, August 25, 2009.

<sup>134</sup> Erin Mulvaney, National experts criticize state's study of fatal '91 fire, DALLAS MORNING NEWS, January 8, 2011; see also Associated Press, Texas panel re-examines arson execution case, January 8, 2011, available at http://www.news-journal.com/news/state/article\_0e86827a-6b21-5771-806f-be4ff5ca39af.html; Charles Lindell, Experts criticize, defend Willingham arson investigators, AUSTIN AMERICAN-STATESMAN, January 7, 2011; Yamil Berard, Arson experts testify that Willingham investigators violate standards, STAR-TELEGRAM, January 7, 2011.

<sup>135</sup> Dave Mann, DNA Tests Undermine Evidence in Texas Execution, TEXAS OBSERVER, November 11, 2010.

<sup>136</sup> Allan Turner, Cindy Horswell, and Mike Tolson, *Hair casts doubts on executed man's guilt*, HOUSTON CHRONICLE, November 12, 2010.

<sup>137</sup> Mann, *supra* note 135.

<sup>138</sup> Outside review finds flaws in 190 SBI prosecutions, WRAL.COM, August 19, 2010, available at http://www.wral.com/news/state/story/8153666/.

<sup>139</sup> Joseph Neff and Mandy Locke, For executed men, audit's too late, NEWS & OBSERVER, August 19, 2010.

<sup>140</sup> John Schwartz, *Confessing to Crime, but Innocent*, NEW YORK TIMES, September 13, 2010. Earl Washington, Jr. would have been executed if another death row inmate, Joseph Giarratano, had not brought Mr. Washington's case to the attention of a major law firm, Paul, Weiss, which then devoted huge resources in a very limited time to saving Washington's life. *See* Eric M. Freedman, *Earl Washington's Ordeal*, 29 HOFSTRA LAW REVIEW 1089 (2001).

<sup>141</sup> 536 U.S. 304 (2002).

<sup>142</sup> John H. Blume, Sheri Lynn Johnson, and Christopher Seeds, Of Atkins and Men: Deviations From Clinical Definitions of Mental Retardation in Death Penalty Cases, 18 CORNELL JOURNAL LAW & PUBLIC POLICY 689, 691-92 (2009).

<sup>143</sup> Maggie Clark, *Mentally Challenged Defendants Still Face Execution*, MAGGIE CLARK'S BLOG, December 3, 2010, *available at* http://maggieclarkblog.wordpress.com/2010/12/03/mentally-challenged-defendants-still-face-execution/ (discussing *Ex parte* Briseno, 135 S.W.3d 1 (Tex. Crim. App. 2004)).

<sup>144</sup> Renée Feltz, Cracked, TEXAS OBSERVER, January 5, 2010.

<sup>145</sup> See Recommendations and Report on the Death Penalty and Persons with Mental Disabilities, 30 MENTAL & PHYSICAL DISABILITY LAW REPORTER 668 (2006).

<sup>146</sup> For detailed discussion of the first and second paragraphs, see *id.* and Christopher Slobogin, *Mental Disorder As* An Exemption From the Death Penalty: The ABA-IRR Task Force Recommendations, 54 CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY LAW REVIEW 1133 (2005).

<sup>147</sup> For detailed discussion of the third paragraph, see Recommendations and Report, supra note 145, and Richard J. Bonnie, Mentally Ill Prisoners on Death Row: Unsolved Puzzles for Courts and Legislatures, 54 CATHOLIC UNIVERSITY LAW REVIEW 1169 (2005).

<sup>148</sup> MURDER VICTIMS' FAMILIES FOR HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE NATIONAL ALLIANCE ON MENTAL ILLNESS, DOUBLE TRAGEDIES: VICTIMS SPEAK OUT AGAINST THE DEATH PENALTY FOR PEOPLE WITH SEVERE MENTAL ILLNESS, at 3 (2009), *available at* 

http://www.nami.org/Content/ContentGroups/Policy/Issues\_Spotlights/Death\_Penalty/DoubleTragedies.pdf.

<sup>149</sup> Paul Davenport, Associated Press, Ariz. Board Holds Pre-execution Hearing for Inmate, October 22, 2010, available at http://www.myfoxphoenix.com/dpp/news/justice/apx-arizona-Execution-10222010.

<sup>150</sup> A. Bates Butler III, Man on death row deserves life term, ARIZONA REPUBLIC, October 21, 2010.

<sup>151</sup> Schriro v. Landrigan, 550 U.S. 465, 469 (2007).

<sup>152</sup> John Schwartz, Murderer Executed in Arizona, NEW YORK TIMES, October 27, 2010.

<sup>153</sup> Virginia executes its first woman since 1912 as Teresa Lewis dies by lethal injection amid international outcry, DAILY MAIL, September 24, 2010.

<sup>154</sup> John Grisham, Teresa Lewis didn't pull the trigger. Why is she on death row?, WASHINGTON POST, September 12, 2010.

<sup>155</sup> Alan Johnson, Strickland spares killer of child from execution, COLUMBUS DISPATCH, November 15, 2010.

<sup>156</sup> STATE OF OHIO ADULT PAROLE AUTHORITY, IN RE SIDNEY CORNWELL, OSP #A340-473, DEATH PENALTY CLEMENCY REPORT, at 2 (2010), *available at* http://www.drc.ohio.gov/Public/Cornwell\_Sidney clemency2010.pdf.

<sup>157</sup> Governor's Statement on Clemency Application of Sidney Cornwell, November 16, 2010, available at http://www.vindy.com/news/2010/nov/16/governors-statement-clemency-application-sidney-co/.

<sup>158</sup> CALIFORNIA COMMISSION ON THE FAIR ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE, REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE ADMINISTRATION OF THE DEATH PENALTY IN CALIFORNIA, at 1 (2008), *available at* http://www.ccfaj.org/documents/reports/dp/official/FINAL%20REPORT%20DEATH%20PENALTY.pdf.

<sup>159</sup> Id. at 6-7, 10, 84.

<sup>160</sup> *Id.* at 10.

<sup>161</sup> John Van de Kamp, California can't afford the death penalty, Los ANGELES TIMES, June 10, 2009.

<sup>162</sup> Philip J. Cook, Potential Savings from Abolition of the Death Penalty in North Carolina, 11 AMERICAN LAW & ECONOMICS REVIEW 498 (2009).

<sup>163</sup> *Id.* at 503.

<sup>164</sup> See discussion supra pp. [note to editor: after article has been paginated for publication, insert new page numbers for existing page numbers 1-2].

<sup>165</sup> Michael L. Radelet and Traci L. Lacock, *Do Executions Lower Homicide Rates?: The Views of Leading Criminologists*, 99 JOURNAL CRIMINAL LAW & CRIMINOLOGY 489, 489-90 (2009).

<sup>166</sup> *Id.* at 503.

<sup>167</sup> Id. at 493-99.

<sup>168</sup> Pub. L. No. 109-177, 120 Stat. 192 (2006).

<sup>169</sup> RANDY HERTZ AND JAMES S. LIEBMAN, FEDERAL HABEAS CORPUS PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE, at 113 (5th ed. 2005) (quoting 28 U.S.C. § 2261(b) (2000)).

<sup>170</sup> Richard B. Schmitt, *Gonzalez could get say in states' executions*, LOS ANGELES TIMES, August 14, 2007 (quoting Letter from the Judicial Conference of the United States to the U.S. Justice Department).

<sup>171</sup> Comments of the American Bar Association to Office of Justice Programs Docket No. 1464 on Chapter 154 Certification Procedures (submitted August 25, 2007), *available at* http://www.abanet.org/deathpenalty/docs/ABACommentsOJPDocket\_1464\_8\_25\_07.doc.

<sup>172</sup> Office of the Attorney General, Certification Process for State Capital Counsel Systems, 73 Fed. Reg. 75,327 (December 11, 2008).

<sup>173</sup> Temporary Restraining Order, Habeas Corpus Resource Center v. U.S. Department of Justice, No. C 08-2649 CW (N.D. Cal. January 8, 2009); Permanent Injunction, *Habeas Corpus Resource Center*, No. C 08-2649 CW (N.D. Cal. January 20, 2009).

<sup>174</sup> Marcia Coyle, *DOJ reopens public comment on fast-track death penalty habeas procedures*, NATIONAL LAW JOURNAL, February 10, 2009.

<sup>175</sup> Office of the Attorney General; Certification Process for State Capital Counsel Systems; Removal of Final Rule, 75 Fed. Reg. 71,353, 71,353-55 (November 23, 2010).

<sup>176</sup> Office of the Attorney General; Certification Process for State Capital Counsel Systems; Proposed Rule, 76 Fed. Reg. 11,705, 11,705-06 (March 3, 2011).

<sup>177</sup> 466 U.S. 668 (1984).

<sup>178</sup> Smith v. Spisak, 130 S. Ct. 676, 687 (2010).

<sup>179</sup> Id. at 691-93 (Stevens, J., concurring).

<sup>180</sup> 486 U.S. 367 (1988).

<sup>181</sup> 130 S. Ct. at 684.

<sup>182</sup> Id. (quoting Mills, 486 U.S. at 384).

<sup>183</sup> Id.

<sup>184</sup> See Beard v. Abu-Jamal, 130 S. Ct. 1134 (2010) (mem.).

<sup>185</sup> 129 S. Ct. 1769 (2009).

<sup>186</sup> Wellons v. Hall, 130 S. Ct. 727, 730, 731 (2010) (per curiam).

<sup>187</sup> Id. at 730 n.3.

<sup>188</sup> Id. at 728 (quoting Wellons v. Hall, 554 F.3d 923, 930 (11th Cir. 2009), vacated per curiam, 130 S. Ct. 727 (2010)).

<sup>189</sup> Wood v. Allen, 130 S. Ct. 841, 845 (2010), rehearing denied, 130 S. Ct. 1942 (2010).

<sup>190</sup> Id. at 849-51.

<sup>191</sup> Id. at 851-52 (Stevens, J., dissenting). Following the Supreme Court's holding in Atkins v. Virginia, 536 U.S. 304 (2002), that it is unconstitutional to execute a person who has mental retardation, a state court heard evidence and concluded that Wood was not mentally retarded. Both the majority and the dissent in the Supreme Court assumed that conclusion was correct.

<sup>192</sup> 130 S. Ct. at 854 & n.4 (Stevens, J., dissenting).

<sup>193</sup> Amnesty International, *Execution Carried Out in Alabama: Holly Wood*, September 9, 2010, *available at* http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AMR51/084/2010/en.

<sup>194</sup> 476 U.S. 79 (1986).

<sup>195</sup> Thaler v. Haynes, 130 S. Ct. 1171, 1175 (2010) (per curiam), rehearing denied, 130 S. Ct. 2141 (2010).

<sup>196</sup> Jefferson v. Upton, 130 S. Ct. 2217, 2222 (2010) (per curiam) (citations omitted).

<sup>197</sup> *Id.* at 2223.

<sup>198</sup> Holland v. Florida, 130 S. Ct. 2549, 2555 (2010) (alteration in original).

<sup>199</sup> *Id.* at 2556-57.

<sup>200</sup> Id. at 2559-60 (citation omitted).

<sup>201</sup> *Id.* at 2563-64.

 $^{202}$  Id. at 2564-65.

<sup>203</sup> Magwood v. Patterson, 130 S. Ct. 2788, 2791-92 (2010).

<sup>204</sup> *Id.* at 2801.

<sup>205</sup> Sears v. Upton, 130 S. Ct. 3259, 3261 (2010) (per curiam).

 $^{206}$  Id. at 3261-64 (citations omitted).

 $^{207}$  Id. at 3265-67 (citations omitted).

<sup>208</sup> Gamache v. California, 131 S. Ct. 591, 591-92 (2010) (citation omitted).

<sup>209</sup> *Id.* at 593.

<sup>210</sup> Skinner v. Switzer, 79 U.S.L.W. 4157 (U.S. March 7, 2011).

<sup>211</sup> For an extensive discussion of access to DNA testing in connection with postconviction efforts to demonstrate innocence, see Myrna S. Raeder, *Postconviction Claims Of Innocence*, 24 CRIMINAL JUSTICE 14 (2009).

<sup>212</sup> Coble v. State, 330 S.W.3d 253, 279-80 (Tex. Crim. App. 2010).

<sup>213</sup> Steven Kreytak, *Longtime expert witness unreliable, court says*, STATESMAN.COM, October 19, 2010, *available at* http://www.statesman.com/news/texas-politics/longtime-expert-witness-unreliable-court-says-979494.html.

<sup>214</sup> Mark D. Cunningham, Jon R. Sorensen, and Thomas J. Reidy, *Capital Jury Decision-Making: The Limitations of Predictions of Future Violence*, 15 PSYCHOLOGY, PUBLIC POLICY & LAW 223 (2009).

<sup>215</sup> Wiles v. Bagley, 561 F.3d 636, 642 (6th Cir. 2009) (Martin, J., concurring) (citations omitted), cert. denied, 131 S. Ct. 1042 (2011).

<sup>216</sup> AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION, DEATH PENALTY REPRESENTATION PROJECT, YEAR-END BROCHURE (2010), available at

http://new.abanet.org/DeathPenalty/RepresentationProject/PublicDocuments/DPRP%20Year%20End%20Brochure %202010.pdf.

<sup>217</sup> American Bar Association, State Death Penalty Assessments: Key Findings, October 29, 2007, available at http://www.abanet.org/moratorium/assessmentproject/keyfindings.doc.

<sup>218</sup> Id.

<sup>219</sup> In re Standard Jury Instructions in Criminal Cases-Report No. 2005-2, 22 So. 3d 17 (Fla. 2009) (per curiam).

<sup>220</sup> 552 U.S. 491 (2008).

<sup>221</sup> Case Concerning Avena and Other Mexican Nationals (Mex. v. U.S.), 2004 I.C.J. 12 (March 31).

<sup>222</sup> See Anthony G. Amsterdam, Remarks at the Southern Center for Human Rights' Frederick Douglass Awards Dinner, October 2, 2008, at 3-5, available at http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/files/Tony%20Amsterdam's%20Remarks%20-%20Oct.%202%202008.pdf.

<sup>223</sup> Judgment at 18, 16, Mexico v. United States, General List No. 139 (I.C.J. January 19, 2009).

<sup>224</sup> Resolution 104 (adopted by ABA House of Delegates, February 8, 2010).